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Adult Reading Habits, Attitudes,
and Motivations:
Introduction and Rationale

Research on the state of reading has traditionally been limited to an examination
of reading ability among school children or to the state of literacy/illiteracy among
adults. Sporadically, over the past several decades, a few individuals have
attempted to determine the reading preferences of the adult population as a
whole (Parsons, 1923; Gray & Munroe, 1930; Waples, 1938; Link & Hopi, 1946;
Gray & Rogers, 1956; Ennis, 1965; Sharon, 1973; Gallup, 1976; Yankelovich,
Skelly, & White, 1978), However, little previous research has attempted to
systematically examine a cross section of the adult population in terms of an
extended understanding of reading habits that include:-

Reading demands,
Reading ability, 1

Reading attitudes,
Major motivations for reading.
The relationship of personal reading to job reading, and
Places where adults seek information, materials, and help in relation to reading.

This study has attempted to develop, pilot, and use instruments and survey
techniques to assess the various relationships of reading to the general adult
population. More specifically the goals of this study have been

1. To establish a comparative population profile of' reading attitudes as they
appear In various levels of education, employment, and socioeconomic status
in the adult population, and

2.. To develop a profile of what types of reading habits occur with a number of
adult population groups and to further examine motivations for reading or for
not reading various types of material.

Seven specific research questions were exerted by this sti idy:

1. Have changes occurred in the total reading time of the adult population over
the past '50 years?

2. Do adults' motivations for reading, attitudes toward reading, and reading
habits differ dependent upon demographic variable considered?

3. Do adults' job-related reading habits differ dependent upon demographic
variable considered?

1
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4. To what.extent are demographic variables useful in predicting total readipg
time, free reading time, job reading time, and attitude toward reading?

5. Do working women differ, as readers, from other women or from men who

work?

6. Over the past 50 years have changes occurred In the locations where adults

obtain reading materials and how they find out about new materials to read?

7. Do differences exist in where various sJult groups will seek help for reading

problems?

Information of thls sort Is Increasingly Important for a variety of reasons. Initially,

and most apparently, educators need to more adequately address the adult

population as a whole. Adult retraining needs increase yearly, the mean age of
university student populations Is rising, and ever-growing segments of the adult

population are seeking needed information about our rapidly changing world.
This implies increased use of print by adults and suggests a host of implications

for teachers, program designers, and text publishers. Each of the above areas

calls for clearer, more detailed Information about the reading attitudes, habits,
motivations, and abilities of the adult populations.

Less apparent, but equally Important, is the fact that we need more information

about adult reading habits and attitudes in light of research findings which
suggest that adult reading habits strongly influence the reading abilities and
habits of children (Fisher, 1962; Hanson, 1969). This concern Is especially
pressing in the face of survey results some of which portray large portions of the

adult population as reading seldom and inadequately (Gallup, 1969, 1976;

Meade, 1973; Yankelovich et al., 1978).

Since surveys ask questions In differing manners and often are commissioned by

groups and industries with recognizable interests, interpretations of data differ
somewhat. For example, careful analysis of the newer data from Gallup and

Yankelovich et al. raises questions. Is the fact that 56% of the adult population
claims to have read part of a book In the past month a positive or a negative
finding (Gallup, 1976)? More careful analysis of the data reveals that large
portions of the population may be merely looking in books, rather than completing
them. The remaining 44% had not read in R book at all during the past month. A

study commissioned by the Book Industry Study Group suggests that nearly 40%

of the population reads only magazines and newspapers during the period of a

year while the Gallup figures claim 84% look at part of a book during a year.
Vague questions that differ from previous research questions and lack of follow-

up data give rise to several apparent contradictions that are difficult to interpret.

A final reason for examining the reading profile of the adult population relates to
the accountatility aspect of education. As it now stands, most accountability and

monitoring of the results of education stop at 12th grade, Little is known about the

long term outcomes of education because the learning and reading habits of
adults, the final products of our educational system, are rarely examined.
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Al fterac y

Although dispute and occasional controversy occur over the degree of literacy in
this country, we are a nation whose reading skills and abilitites among students
seem to have improved over the past several decades. Tuin man, Rowls, and Farr
(1976) in an overview of "then and now" studies, note a general improvemenl, in
literacy since the turn of the century. Tuinman et al. cite from the conclusion tosjan
NEA Comparative Achievement study (1952) that "in fundamentals, today's
pupils are superior to those of the past." Other "then and now" studies cited
report, more cautiously, that students of the fifties and early sixties were reading
at least as well as students of the less recent past.

The most recent results of testing today's students with a replica of a reading test
used in 1944 show no decline in reading ability and several indications of gains
among today's students (Fay & Farr, 1978).

Sharon (1973) reports that only 5% of the U.S. population cannot read in the
English language. What does seem most clear is that charging this nation with
illiteracy or even decreasing literacy is, 'n the words of Tuinman et al. (1976), "at
best unscholarly and at worst dishonest."

However, this nation might be accused of "aliteracy." Even though most students
who pass through our educational system are able to read to some degree,
surveys indicate that declining numbers of individuals regularly choose to read or
want to read. Though survey InfcrmatIon varies widely on this issue and may be
sometimes questionable, it consistently reflects a nation with a large number of
intentional non-readers. Meade (1973) cites a Harris poll that indicates that only
26% of all adults read in a book during a 30-day period. More startling is the
Gallup Poll report (1969) that 58% of the population indicate they have "never
read, never finis:led" a book. A more recent Gallup poll (1976) with less stringent
items suggests that slightly more than half of the adult population comes in
regular contact with books. It is important to note that slightly fewer than half do
not have regular contact with books. Another recent study commissioned by the
Book Industry Study Group (Yankelovich et al., 1978) suggests that adults are
doing more pleasure reading. Careful analysis of the data, however, reveals the
same high percentage (nearly 50%) of adults doing little or no book reading In
brief, a review of long term trends reflects Improved ability to read but a question-
able amount of actual reading being done by the adult population of this country.

The available information describing adult readers is cursory, however. It is
extremely difficult to determine from previous research what is "typical" in terms
of the reading domands faced by adults. We know almost nothing about adult
reading attitudes and motivations for reading. It Is also very difficult to arrive at the
perspective necessary to clearly identify substantial changes in the reading
habits and patterns of adults.

Previous Adult Readership Studies

To achieve some semblance of perspective, -it-is-rieeessary to examine the
sporadic earlier studies of adult readership. Though the quality of early studies
varies widely and random sampling is often lacking, the sketchy outlines of a



changing adult readership emerge from a handful of studies that span more than

five decades.

As early as 1923, Rhey Boyd Parsons attempted to ascerlain the general reading

habits of adults. Parsons interviewed 314 adults in Chicago and neighboring
communities concerning their reading habits. He found the average number of

minutes spent a day reading books in 1923 was 27.7; reading magazines, 24.1;

and reading newspapers, 41.2. This could be loosely construed as a total of

about 93 minutes reading time per day. Average time per day given to reading by

males was 98.9 minutes and by females 76.7 minutes. Of these adults, 53.2%

said they read in books each day; 76.5% read in magazines; and 97.1% read in

newspapers. Parsons also found "striking evidence of the fact that amount read

varies with educational advantages." To summarize, adults daily spent about an

hour and a half, on the average, reading, in order of most popular preference,
newspapers, magazines, and books. The amount read was related to education

level.

In 1930, William S. Gray and Ruth Munroe surveyed the reading habits of 100

adult residents of Hyde Park, Chicago, and of 170 residents of North Evanston,

Illinois. They found adults reading, on the average, 90-plus minutes a day, a

result similar to Parsons'. Newspapers and magazines were read extensively by

all adults. Women tended to read more books than men, and the well-educated

adult read more books than those with less education. A greater number of
people obtained books by purchase than by any other means. Borrowing ranked

next in importance. The public library was used by about 35% of the persons
studied. Recommendations of friends was the most frequent (54%) reason given

for reading a particular book. Book reviews were consulted by 29% of the persons

studied. In conclusion Gray and Munroe state: "It is found that those who read

most are, on the whole, those who have had the best education, the most
inspiration at home and at school, and the best facilities for getting hold of books.

They have done more reading in childhood" (p. 208).

The geographic locale of the next major survey of adult readership (Waples,
1934) remained the same, the Chicago area. Douglas Waples in a survey of

approximately E,850 residents of South Chicago during 1933-34, found several

sources used by respondents to obtain publications. The categories selected, in

rapidly diminishing amounts, were "'all others, friends, subscriptions, news-
stands, drug stores, public library, book stores, and rental library, and about

equal!y to each sex with two exceptions. Unemployed men and unskilled females

are supplied with most reading material from friends .Nhile professional men and

women obtain most of their reading material from subscriptions" (p., 139).
Waples' sample, which is considerably larger and better balanced than those of

Parsons or Gray and Munroe, shows some differences in sources of reading
material. Though borrowing from friends was still of high importance, the relative

importance of bookstores or libraries as sources of reading material has dropped

considerably. Waples suggests such a result may have been a reflection of the

effects of the depression cr. adult reading habits.

In 1945 Henry C. Link and Harry Arthur Hopf conducted a national survey of the

reading and book-buying habits of 4,000 adults. When adults were asked if they
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had read a book yesterday, only 21% of the 4,000 respondents replied they had.

This figure is 32% lower than Parsons' 1923 figure. Asked the amount of time

they had spent reading books, magazines, and newspapers during the previous

day, the average number of minutes spent by groups of differing educational

levels were:

414 Books Magazines Newspapers Total

Grade School Education 4 min.. 11 min. 32 min. 47 min.

High School Education 12 min. 20 min. 36 min. 68 min.

Cu liege Education 23 min. 26 min. 38 min. 87 min.

These results would seem to indicate that as of 1945 total reading time examined

by education level increased by about 20 minutes for each educational level
attained. Every group, including the college group, read below Parsons' 1923

average. It is understood that some ofAhese differences may be attributable to

sampling differences.

Based on income levels, Link and Hoof found 64% of the upper income group

were active readers (defined in the study as those who had read a bookyesterday

or within the past month), 48% of the middle income group were active readers,

and 36% of the lower income group were active readers. They found, however,

that "education was a much more important factor influencing the readership of

books than income level" (p. 62).

In addition, Link and Hopf found of the 1,982 active readers in their survey, 57%

had borrowed their most recent book, 31% had bought, 11% reported it was a gift,

and 24% did not know. The order of borrowing and purchasing reverses Gray's

earlier findings. Link and Hopf found that proportions of those who borrowed and

bought books remained stable across lower, middle, and upper income groups

(p. 77). The most frequent reason given by active adult rcaders for reading their

most recent book was that it had been recommended by a friend (p. 108). This

last finding parallels Gray's 1930 finding.

Bernard Berelson in The Library's Pubil7, written in 1949, summarized results

from four studies done during 1946-48. At that time about 25-30% of the adult

population read one or more boocs a month; about 60-70% read one or more

magazines more or less regularly; about 85-97% real one or more newspapers

more or less regularly (p. 6). The order of newspaper, magazine, and book

remained a stable preference, though percentages sewn lower. Berelson also

mentioned a study done by Ine Survey Research Certer of the University of

Michigan in 1948 which found 48% of the adults surveyed read less than one

book per year (p. 7).

An article on adult reading habits by Lester Asheim (1956) appeared in The

Fifty-fifth Yearbook of the National Society for the Stddy of Education. Having

reviewed several studies, he stated: -The first findir g, which appears in study

5
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after study, Is that not much more than one-quarter of thiedult population reads
oven as little as one book a month': (p. 8). From hls review of studies of adult
reading he also found,

1. A far greater portion of adults between 21 and 29 years of age than of adults
over 50 years of age will be in the reader group.

2. More professional people and skilled workers than wage-earners or unskilled
workers will be represented.

3. A higher percentage of persons in the upper than in the lower income groups
will be readers.

4. Most Importantly, Ashelm stated, "We know that the readers are the ones with
the most education. Education is the major correlate of reading" (p. 9).

Asheim also summarized what seemed to be known about book reading among
adults as of 1955. Women read more fiction than men, but men read more books
on business and public affrtIrs. Women tended to do more "recreational" reading
than men; men more work-related reading than women. In terms of total amount
of book reading, "women read more, but men read more 'serlously'for study,
for reference, for vocational advancement" (p. 13).

Ashelm's remarks are the first to really hint ot ad.ilt motivation for reading. His
clear distinctions between male and female readers tend to support traditional
stereotypes. However, rio attempt was made to examine previous research
results to see if male/female differences held across aii income, educational, and
occupational groups.

In 1956, William S. Gray and Bernice Rogers dld a study On the skills, reading
interests, and reading purposes of mature readers. This study began to move the
research on adult reading attitudes and habits in new directions. Studies that
Gray and Rogers reviewed revealed that

Not more than 10% of adults voluntarily seek serious, challenging reading
material; that half or more of the adult population read little more than the daily
newspaper, a few periodicals of mediocre value, and an occasional mystery
book; that another 30-40 per cent limit their reading largely to immediate-
rewarding reading. (p. 45)

Gray and Rogers believed that if educators better understood the interests,
attitudes, and habits of mature readers, they could begin to cultivate these same
qualities in less able readers.

Gray and Rogers attacked a majority of the stidues done up to that time on the
basis that they "viewed the individual in a fractionalized manner in respect both to
his reading behavior and to his characteristics as a person." They imposed
"social class" as a frame of reference and from a review of the literature drew five
tentative conclusions tiey felt should be checked catzfully through further re-
search:

1. Social role is a basic determiner of an indivilual's reading pattern.

2. Social role represents a constellation of intellectual, emotional, and social
traits.
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3. Of the characteristics composing social role, education seemk the best pre-

dictor because It is most clearly and directly measurable.

4. .Education does net have a direct causal relationship to reading pattern but is

rather a clue to social role, wnich is more nearly the determiner.

5. Education stimulates the development of interests and skills. Expanding.
Interests may demand greater skill and in turn stimulate still further growth.
Thus, education becomes not only a determiner of social role but an outcome

of it.

From thls theoretical orientation, Gray and Rogers proceekled to complete In-

depth Interviews Of 40 adults who worked in a large department store of a
midwestern trading center with a population of about 160,000. Seven persons
had educations eeyond high school, 18 had some amount of high school educa-

tion, and 15 persons an eighth-grade education or less. Gray and Rogers found

that even though those interviewed included some college graduates, "low,
rather than high, levels of maturity In reading characterize the Trader City
[fictitiOus namel cases" (p. 166). Interestingly enough, they also found that all

groups were 'equally enthusiastic or intense about the value of reading. Gray and

Rogers observe that .

They tend to attach greater significance to reading than their actual use of It

would seem to warrant. Whether this is due to a genuine respect for reading

that prevails widely among all classes or to the desire to say the right thing in

the interview is teclear in all cases. The interviewer was impressed, how-

ever, with the al rity of the responses in most cases. (p. 168)

In addition thill found the following relationships existed to a greater or lesser

extent concerning one's "social participation" as an index of reading maturity:

1. Reading ability is more closely related to educational background than are

reading interests and purposes.

2. Readiag interests and purposes relate more closely with the degree to which

an individual's world extends beyond his immediate environment.

3. Reading ability does limitthe use an individual will make of reading. However,

the development of proficient reading skills does not guarantee they will be

used in adult life. One continues to use these skills only if their use aids in

answering compelling needs of the individual.

.In conclusions from ihe study, Gray and Reg= state that "the need is urgent for

studies of the factors and conditions that are most favorable to the development

of compelling motives for reading" (p. 245). They argue that motives for reading

are important because they provide the inner drive "which .contributes directly to

growth in and through reading and leads uttimately to the establishment of

mature types of reading behaviors" (p. 245).

In addition to the above work, in the 1960 edition of the Encyclopedia of Educa-

tional Research, Gray compared the amount of time spent reading newspapers,

magazines, and books from both the Parsons (1923) and Link and Hopf (1946)

studies with results from a 1952 study by Leo Bogart. From an analysis of the data

Gray foundthat the time devoted to newspaper reading increased significantly

7
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from 1923 to 1952 among readers having grade-school training only and those
having a college education. However, Gray observed that across the three
studiei time devoted to magazine and book reading appeared to have decreased
significantly for all groups. Gray stated that data "secured by other investigators
support the assumption that the amount of tima devoted to book reading, particu-
larly hardbound books, continued to decrea:a until 1952" (p. 1092). Gray pre-
dicted, on the other hand, that the continued sale of paperback books would be
accompanied by a material Increase in the future In the total amount of time
devoted to book reading. Work done by Ennis in 1965 tended to validate Gray's
predictions and results of previous studies On adult readership.

In 1971, Amiel T. Sharon working with the Educational Testing Service studied
the reading habits of a carefully randomized national sample of 5,067 adults. He
found that "the average American adult who can read spends one hour and 46
minutes reading on atypical day. . ..The variability in reading time among adults,

however, is great." Sharon's figures suggest a noticeable increase in reading
time from Parsons' 1923 results and a still greater increase over the 1945 results
of Link and Hoof. In addition, Sharon found that males read slightly, more than
females (133 minutes versus 101 minutes). Thirty-thres percent of the subjects
reported that they read at work and those who dld tended to have a higher
socioeconimic status than those wno did not. Whites in the survey read almost

twice as much in a day as blacks. This racial differeqcp in total amountof reading

time also existed between lower Income whites aria blacks. Seventy-three per-
cent of the adults interviewed said they reed or look at a newspaper each day;

39% reported reading magazines; 33%, books. These percentages appear to be

lower than previous reports. This change suggests either diffc, ences in samples

or perhaps the fact that a smaller number of people may be doing considerably
more reading thereby bringing up the mean daily reading time.

In addition, the Sharon study noted that less than 1% of the adults surveyed
reported difficulty An any type of material they had to read. Persons with much

formal education Tended to read more than persons with little or no formai
education. In summary Sharon states,

The not too startling conclusion. . . Is that persons in white collar occupations

who live in materially and educationally enriched environments spend more

time reading and read a greater variety of material than those in blue collar

occupations who are less affluent and have less formal education. (1973, p.

169)

The Sharon study neglectsd to examine attitudinal and motivational aspects of

adult reading habits, so no comparisons can be made with earlier studies. What

Aeenis evident from the Sharon study is that, on the average, adults are reading

tore.
This finding can perhaps be explained by an increase in job-related

reading. Sharon reports clear differences, according to sex and race, in the

amount of daily reading among respondents.

Results from two recent studies (Galit.p, 1976; Yankeiovich et al., 1978) have

received conflicting interpretations from reading specialists and the media. One

question raised concerns the way reading is defined in both studies, for example,

12
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is glancing at a book really reading? A Second criticism raised is that data from

both studies seem to be presented in afashion Intended to throw positive light on

book producers.

According to the Gallup poll (1976), 84% of the public answers yes to having read

a book in part or whole within the past year; 56% report reading all or part of a

book in the past month (p. 21). tt should be noted that the question on the 1976

poll had been reworded from the 1969 question which asked, ''Have you ever

read, ever finished a book?" Comparison between results of the two Gallup

surveys is almost impossible. Information to be gained from the new question is

of more value to book sellers who are Interestad in the amount of material

purchased rather than depth of reading. Both of the more recent studies point out

the need for research Initiated by those with no economic interest in survey

results.

Given the above qualificatisons ''te more recent Gallup data also suggests that

although fiction was the type o Jok read most often (42%), newspaper reading

is the most mentioned kind of r .ding. Gallup reports 66% of the population reads

a newspaper every day; 5 reads one or more magazines per week (pp

25-26). In terms of rtumber books read per year. Gallup lists ((I. 22):

No. of Books Read
Per Year

Percent of Population

15%

0 15%

1-2 18%

3-5 15%

6-10 13%

11-20 5%

21-29 15%

30+ 4%

Can't Recall

Gallup breaks down the sources from which people obtain books into several

categories: Borrowed from friend vccounts for the highest sources of books read

with 37%; bookstores were next with 36%; and libraries were third with 27°A; 15%

of the people responded that they got their books from a book club (p. 26).

Yankelovich et al. (1978) reportthat the vast majority (94%) of adults (age 13 and

older) in the U.S. population had read either books, magazines, or newspapers in

the six months preceding May, 1978. In their study 55% of the population

reported having read at least one book in the past six months; 39% reported

reading only magazines and/or newspapers (p. 5).

ChangIng Habits Among Groups of Adult Readers

While there have Wen sporadic studies over the past five decades, none has

looked for changes in the reading habits of various groups of adults. Several

studies have reported that the daily reading time of women is less than that of

men (Parsons, 1923; Sharon, 1973). After reviewing several studies, Asneim

9
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(1956) wrote that women seemed to read more fiction than men, but men read
more books on business and public affairs. While women did more recreational
reading than men, men did more work-related reading. Asheim reported that in
terms of book reading (note that this is not the same as total time spent reading
daily), women read more but men read more serious material fnr study, refer-
ence, and vocational advancement. Gray and Rogers (1956) have hypothesized
that social role is the major determining factor of adult reading attitudes.

Most recently Yankelovich et al. (1978) found men cnd women differ from one
another in their typical profiles of involvement in leisure and work or school
reading. Similar to Asheim's conclusions in the mid-1950's, these researchers
found women to be predominantly leisure readers-65% engaged in leisure
reading only (p. 31). In the area of leisure reading bcth sexes were found to be
equally likely to be newspaper readers, but women were more likely than men to
read books (either fiction or non-fiction) and magazines. Men, in contrast, were
more likely than women to engage in reading for work or school. In particular,
men were more frequent tradz; journal/newsletter readers than were women.
Yankelovich et al. did not, however, perform a careful analysis of the reading
habits of working women as a separate group. As women change social roles,
one wonders if the above differences in reading habits between men and women
still persist.

Similarly with growing racial equality, one wonders what differences continue to
exist in the adult reading habits between blacks and whites. Sharon (1973)
reported blacks read consioarably less than whites regardless of income level.
Particularly as educational and employment opportunities for blacks increase,
one wonders to what extent such differences may be decreasing.

The studies previously cited rarely examined motivations for reading, even
though motivation and variety of intent were repeatedly mentioned as important.
Early observations by Gray and Rogers (1956) on the influence of social role and
education on motivations for reading suggested questions to broaden studies of
adult reading patterns, but those observations and suggestions have b, en
largely igncred by researchers in the United States.

British researchers Peter H. Mann and Jacqueline L. Burgoyne (1969) have
developed a heuristic model (see Appendix A) useful in examining the variety and
intensity of motivations for reading, types of reading done most frequently, and
ways of obtaining reading materials among various groups. They suggest that
reasons for reading fall on a continuum from work-related or "utilitarian" reading
to leisure or "personal" reading with "social" reading in the middle. Utilitarian
reading is seen as being extsrnally motivated and includes such materials as
workbooks, texts, manuals, reference books, and home how-to-do-it books.
Personal reading, on the other hand, is intrinsically motivated. It includes ro-
mances, mysteries, and detectve stories: books persons tend to read once. In
contrast to utilitarian books, which are bought and kept for reference, books for
personal reading are borrowed from a friend, library, or purchased as pa-
perbacks. The reading of such books is strictly for leisure and tends to reinforce
one's attitudes and beliefs. In contrast social reading is status conferring. Such
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books may be read and reread and are thought to lead to self-improvement. They

include "good" fiction and non-fiction, most recommended in reviews by opinion

leaders. Research needs to examine adult groups to determine profiles of moti-

vation for reading. Such information is largely unavailable about adult readers

even though its importance in the light of increasing adult literacy demands is
obvious.

u Burmeister (1978) outlines a second group oi reasons people may choose to

read based on the work of Wadies. These reasons irclude reading (a) for the
instrumental effect or, in other words, to achieve a goal; (b) for the prestige effect;

(c) to reinforce an attitude; (d) for the vicarious esthetic experience; or (e) for

respite (p. 66-69). Models such as Burmeister's or that of Munn-Burgoyne
suggest new ways of comparing the reading habits of various adult groups and of

looking for changes in these habits over periods of time. Answers can be
suggested to whether different adult groups read and model reading with differ-

ent motivations.

Results from the recent Yankelovich et al. study (1978) suggest that perceptions

of reading as a leisure activity predominate over work/school reading. These
researchers found virtually all readers claim to engage in some type of leisure
reading. Work or school-related reading nearly always occurred in combination

with leisure reading. Almost no one claimed to read for work or school only.

Within the category of "readers," Yankelovich et al. found important differences

between book readers and non-book readers with respect to key motivations for
reading. While many book readers read for general kr3wledge, a pleasure

orientation was found to be the key reading motivation of book readers. Non-book

readers, defined as those who had not read a book in the past six months, did not

share in the pleasure motivation. Their primary orientation for reading was to

acquire general knowledge. Other findings also underscored the importance of

book reading and more sustained reading in general. Women (who were more

prone to be book readers than men) primarily mentioned "pleasure" as the main

reason for reading, while men were relatively more interested in general or
specific knowledge. Consistently heavy readers were most often motivated by

pleasure. In contrast, general knowledge was the primary reading motivation of

those who claimed to be reading lesser amounts as time progressed.

Role of Attitude and Modeling
The reading habits of adults may affect children. This possibility was raised by

Fisher in a 1962 article summarizing previous research on the volume, interests,

and tastes of adult readers. He stated, "In light of. . . the findings of innumerable

research projects it would appear more profitable for those interested in 'Why

Johnny Can't Read,' to begin concerning themselves with 'Why Daddy Doesn't

Read." Hanson (1969) found, indeed, parental reading habita were a greater

predictor than socioeconomic status of children's success with reading in school.

A study of low-income families' reading habits and their effect on children's

reading progress found that reading in the home correlated positively with less

TV watched, increased library usage, and greater ownership of books (Lamme &

Olstead, 1977).
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Smith, Smith, and Mikulocky (1978) suggest a vicious circle may exist. A student
with poor reading models (parents, older siblings) tends tO read less well than
other students. Extra help received by such a student often does not include work
either on his or her reading habits end attitudes or on his or her reading skills. This
etudent frequently leaves school with negative reading attitudes and habits that
influence younger siblings and the next generation (see Figure 1). The authors
state, "More emphasis on reading scores cannot break this cycle, but emphasis
on ability and on reading attitudes and habits might be able to do it" (p. 77).
Presently, however, little is known about adults attitudes toward reading or how
these attitudes might be improved to provide better models for children and thus
break this cycle.

Abandons Reading
Once Out of

School

Student "Passes" But
Learns That Reading
Is Mainly for School

Poor Reading Model
(Rarely Reads
Dislikes Reading)

Receives Extra
Skills Training

But Poor Reading
Habits Remain

Influences Children
and Younger Siblings

Student with Poor
Reading Ability

Results

Figure 1. A vicious circle: Nonreaders produce nonreaders.

Encouraging new methods for measuring attitude are making research in the
measurement of reading attitudes and motivations more feasible. Hovland and
Rosenberg in Attitude Organization and Change (1960), after analyzing re-
search which attempts to chart attitudes, suggest attitudes have three basic
componentscognitive, affective, and behavioral. Adequate attitude measure-
ment must attampt to tap each component. While Hovland and Rosenberg
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(1960) attempted to define the components of attitude, Krathwohl, Bloom, and
Masia (1964) developed a classification of attitude development based on the
most thorough existing examination of relevant educational/psychological litera-
ture and research. Krathwohl's taxonomic classification postulates a hierarchical
series of stages or an attitude continuum through which individuals pass in tho
development of their attitudes.

Taking into account the Hovland-Rosenberg tri-component model of attitude and
the stages of Krathwohl's Taxonomy of the Affective Domain, Mikulecky (1976)
designed and validated the Mikulecky Behavioral Reading Attitude Measure
(MBRAM) appropriate for use with mature readers. A pool of 40 items, each of
which was designed to reflect a specific Krathwohl sub-stage, and the compo-
nents the Hovland-Rosenberg model, was reduced to 20 items after consider-
ing the evaluations of a panel of judges familiar with Krathwohl's taxonomy and
after an item analysis that eliminated all items that correlated at r=.600 or less
with the sum of items reflecting the Krathwohl stage appropriate to each item. The
measure established concurrent validity with existing formal attitude measures
and correlated more highly than other measures with several informal indicators
of reading attitude. Test-retest reliability was established at .91. In addition, the
scale established empirically the hierarchical validity of Krathwohl's stages. The
MBRAM was administered and normed on 1,750 subjects ranging from seventh
grade through college-adult.

Job-Related Reading

Most research into adult reading habits has not examined the amount of job-
related reading per se. Sharon (1973) is an exception; he reported a median of 61
minutes spent per day on job-related reading. Comparisons of total reading time
from Sharon's study to those of Parsons (1923) or Gray and Munroe (1930) seem
to suggest that the amount of reading by adults has increased. One might
speculate that greater jot; reading demands have caused this increase.

Nor have studies of functional literacy provided much information about jcb
reading habits and demands. Such studies have traditionally focused on mini-
mum reading requirements for jobs. They usually ignore amounts of job-related
reading, the extent to which one consults books about problems on the job, or
comfort with job-related reading demands. Weber (1975), in contrast, has argued
that reading demands of jobs have not increased but are being used as an
excuse to keep blacks from being hired. What is needed is research to determine
the real relationship between literacy competence and literacy demands at levels
above the minimum.

Sticht (1975) has begun to develop better methods of defining job literacy.
However, his work has been limited to military settings and needs to be trans-
ferrld and compared to civilian populations and to occupations that represent a
wider variety of social levels. In summary, research in the areas of both adult
reading habits and functional literacy has had little if anything to say about
job-related reading above minimum levels. What is needed is knowledge about
adults actual attitudes and habits toward job-related reading and a clearer
understanding of the real reading demands of various occupations.

13
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Conclusion

Over the past 50 years there seem to have been some important changes in adult
reading habits. While the reading ability of the nation's population seems to be on
the rise, several studies have resulted In conflicting interpretations of adult
literacy levels and reading habits in everyday life. Amounts of total reading per
day seem to be increasing with the gap between the amounts done by men and
women perhaps decreasing. Education rather than income has repeatedly been
shown to be the best indicator of adult reading habits. Gray and Rogers have
called the research in the area of adult reading habits fragmentary and have
hypothesized that social role is the main determiner of adult reading haoits.

Reading studies have found modeling to be an important factor in the develop-
ment of children's reading habits. Such results suggest the heightened impor-
tance of adult readire3 attitudes and motivations in relation to social status and
role.

Possible increases in job reading, suggested by increases in overall daily
amounts of reading, make urgent the need for further knowledge on the exact
status of job reading demands and distributions. In the past, studies of adult
reading habits have dealt little, if at all, with job reading. Research in the area of
functional literacy, to date, also has provided little insight Needed is knowledge
about job reading habits and demands above minimum levels.

Method
Target city for this study was Anderson, iAiana. The 1970 Census Bureau
information on Anderson's distribution of race, income, and education closely
approximates national distributions of these variables. For example, in 1970
blacks composed 11.2% of the U.S. population and 9.4% of the Anderson
popUlation. Tlie national percentage of those who had completed four years of
college was 10.7%; the Anderson percentage, 7.3% This information plus An-
derson's balance of industry, service occupations, institutions of higher educa-
tion, and participation in "typical" American phenomena (labor disputes,
teacher/school board conflicts, suburban/urban governmental concerns) iden-
tified the city as representative of the nation. More detailed census information is
available in Appendix C.

Sampling Technique and Population

Four hundred and fifty survey patIlcipants were chosen through a standardized
sampling technique developed for research in the social sciences and used
extensively by the broadcasting industry to ensure random telephone survey
samples (Baldwin, Greenberg, Reeves, Thornton, & Wakshlag, 1975). Briefly,
this sampling technique involved collecting copies of all telephone books from the
community. In Anderson this included use of both the Anderson City Directory

and the Anderson College Dire;tory. First the number of pages of listings was
determined and multiplied by the number of columns per page to find the total
number of columns. The total number of columns was then divided by the desired
sample size to determine what is called the "skip interval." The column with which
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to start was determined by drawing a number out of a hat; after this, every nth
number of very nth column, determined by the skip interval, was selected. To
determine which number in the nth coltimn was selected, the length of the column
was measured. For each inch of the column's length, a number was placed in a
hat. A number was then drawn, for example 2 inches. Now in every nth column
determined by the skip interval it was the name 2 inches down that was selec,,od
each time. If the name so identified was a business, one selected ths first
residential listing that followed and recorded it.

Following the generation of names of possible survey respondents, a maximum
of five attempts were made to interview an adult, 18 or more years of age, residing
at each address/phone number on the list. All initial calls were made between the
hours of 4 p.m. and 10 p.m. If no contact was made on the first attempt, each of
the four succeeding attempts were made at different times and on different days
of the week. If no contact was made after five attempts, the residence was
dropped from the study. Names were also dropped if telephone lines had been
disconnected and new numbers were not available or if callers refused to partici-
pate in the survey.

Of the original list of 450 names, 284 persons (63%) actually completed the
survey. For telephone research, this is considered a respectable rate of return.
Reasons gli,en by the 166 parsons not completing the survey from most frequent
to least frequent were refusal tc participate (64%), telephone number discon-
nected (14%), no contact made (13%), telephone number changed (5%), and no
adult available (2%), and other (2%).

Telephone Survey Design

The telephone survey (Appendix D) was pilot tested in Bloomington, Indiana,
using the subject compilation procedure outlined above. One hundred telephone
numbers were selected and called. Forty-seven persons actually completed the
pilot survey. In the pilot study most items, other than the Mikulecky Behavioral
Reading Attitude Measure (Mikulecky, 1976) allowed for open-ended responses.
Results from the pilot study allowed the researchers to generate typical item foils
on reading motivation, materials, etc. for items on the final survey form. For
example, the foils "from advertisements, from suggestions of friends or relatives,
from libraries, from browsing books, from teachers, from other sources" were
developed from pilot study responses to the open-ended statement, "The ways I
find out about new things to read are. . .." Also as a result of the pilot study, items
that demonstrated low discrimination ability were dropped.

All phone interviewers were trained and monitored during both the pilot and final
studies. Interviews were to be cordial but not too friendly. Subjects began the
survey immediately after cursory explanation of purpose. Completion of the
telephone interview, on the average, took 15 to 20 minutes.

Items 1-20 of the final telephone survey consisted of the Mikulecky Behavioral
Reading Attitude Measure. Items 21-39 dealt with the areas of reading motiva-
tion, reading interests, reading material choice, and material source. Items 40-44
were designed to gather demographic information. Finally, items 45 and 46
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solicited self-assessed daily reading time on the job and self-assessed total

reading time during the day.

Survey items were designed so that individual items could be later combined to

construct the following variables:

1. Variety of motivationconstgucted from items 26-30 which measured the five

most typical motivations for reading. If a person responded tu one of these five

items with a rating of 1, 2, or 3, indicating the motivation is "unlike me," no

point was awarded. If a person rated an item with a 4 or 5, the subject was

given 1 point. Thus a person with many reasons for reading could score as

high as five points.

2. Intensity of motivationconstructed from a person's responses to questions
26-30. The response ratings a person gave to each of these items were
summed to provide an index of total intensity of motivation. Thus a person
could have an intensity of motivation as low as 5 or as high as 25.

3. Self-perceived reading abilityconstructed by summing a person's response

ratings to questions 25, 38, and 39 which survey one's overall perception of

his or her own reading ability, comprehension, and rate. A person with a low
self-perceived reading ability could core as low as 3; a person with a high
self-perceived reading ability could score up to 15.

4. Attitude toward readingconstructed by summing P. person's response rat-

ings on the 20 items of the Mikulecky Benavioral Reading Attitude Measure.

Thus a person with an extremely poor attitude toward reading might score as

low as 20 while a person with a very positive attitude toward reading might

score as high as 100. (See Appendix B.)

In addition, the survey attempted to ascertain indicative information about the

extent of discomfort with job-related reading, the extent to which reading was

used to solve job problems, and the extent to which previous education was
perceived as being valuable for current work. Sticht (1975) has examined these

relationships to some depth with selected armed services personnel in lower

level jobs. Items 22-24 of the survey provide indicative information about these

topics among a cross-section of civilian adults.

Items 26-30, which survey motivations for reading, have alreadybeen mentioned

above. These items were developed, in pad, to correspond to motivations for
reading described in a "Sociological Model for the Study of Book Reading" (see

Appendix A) developed by Mann and Burgoyne (1969). Their model suggests

reading motivations are primarily utilitarian, social, or personal. Items 26-30 were

designed to compile motivations from the Mann-Burgoyne model and most
frequent other motivations derived from the pilot study. In addition the Mann-
Burgoyne model postulates a variety of types of reading material and sources for

obtaining reading material that theoretically fluctuate depending on the socio-

economic status and education of the reader. Items 32-37 survey readers' first

and second most frequent choices of reading materials, sources for obtaining
reading materials, and sources of help for reading difficulties.
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In summary then, 450 adult subjects were randomly selected from a demo-
graphically representative midwestern city to participate in a telephone survey of
adult reading habits and motivations. Standardized survey techniques enabled
the researchers to complete survey interviews with 284 193%) of the original
randomly selected sample. These individuals, during a 15-minute telephone
survey, responded to items designed to tap general attitude toward reading,
factors related to job reading, motivations for reading, sources of reading material
and reading aid, self-perceived reading ability, and time spent reading daily both
on and off the job. In addition information on respondents' sex, race, education,
income, and employment status were gathered for later demographic analysis of
data.

Procedure and Data Analysis

Statistical analysis of the data generated by this survey was performed in three
stages. A preliminary stage was to break down the data into its basic distribu-
tional characteristics. This first stage provided not only descriptive statistics for
each item in the form of central tendency (mean, standard deviation, etc.) but also
provided a base from which to confirm the random sampling. Each subject was
asked to provide information on the demographic variables of sex, race, family
income level, amount of education completed, and work status. Using a FRE-
QUENCIES sub-program from the Statistical Program for the Social Sciences
(Nie, Hull, Jenkins, Steinbrenner, & Bent, 1975), the subject population was
analyzed by percentage frequencies for each sub-group of the demographics.
Results were compared (see Part 1 in Resui,s section) with existing census
results from the 1970 U.S., Indiana, and Anderson populations to establish the
representative nature of the sample population.

The second stage of data analysis was to examine by the demographic variables
the variance of all survey items assessing reading habit, ability, interest, attitude,
and all the items assessing job reading and job satisfaction. Analysis of variance
(ANOVA) was performed to discover significant (p< .05) F ratios for the various
demographic sub-groups on these target variables. When significant F ratios
were identified using a one way analysis of variance, thc independent variables
were further examined using post hoc Scheffe pair-wise comparisons (p<.05) to
Odtermine which sub-group mean contributed to the significance (see Part 2 in
Results section).

A third stage of data analysis eXamined specific questions arising from the
analysis of the second stage. Examples of such specific questions were: What
significant differences emerge in adult reading habits among groups of differant
employment status? When women's reading habits are examined by employ-
ment status do any significant differences emerge? Again ANOVA was per-
formed with subsequent post hoc Scheffe pair-wise comporisons. In addition,
multiple linear regression techniques were used in an attempt to identify, in an
inferential sense, what contributed to or shared significant variance with the
variables of reading attitude and habit. This statistical technique provided an
examination of the effects of the various demographic and motivational variables
on the dependent variables of attitude toward reading, intensity of motivation for
reading, total reading time, job reading time, and free reading time. Furthermore,
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this technique indicated the reAtive magnitude of each independent variable as it

"explained" the variance it shared with the dependent variable. To compute the

above analysis (see Part 3 in. Results section) a one way analysis of variance

procedure and regression procedure were employed.

Results
The report of survey results is divided into three parts. Part 1 highlights survey
results by demographic variables. Percentages of survey respondents by sex,

race, education, family Income, and employment status are given and compared

to 1970 census information for the United States, Indiana, and Anderson. Part 2

reports specific analysis of particular survey items plus results of the constructed

variables of attitude toward reading (MBRAM score), variety of motivations,
intensity of motivation, and self-perceived reading ability. Additionally the analy-

sis of amount of job reading, total reading, and free reading Is given. Part 3
reports the analysis of specific further questions that arose from the analysis

completed In Part 2.

Part 1. Highlights of Survey Results by Demographic Variables

Demographic variables by sex. (Table 1 on p. 63) There were more female

(58%) than male (42%) respondents to the survey. Compared with 1970 U.S.,
Indiana, and Anderson census data, the percentage of male respondents was six

to seven percentage points lower than national, state, or city norms, and the
percentage of females was five to six percentage points higher. The number of

male and female respondents with family incomes of $10,000-$20,000 per year

was nearly the same (20%) and above $20,000 per year was nearly the same
(15%). A large proportion of the males in the survey were employed full time

(75%). The women were split about equally between those who worked full time

(31%) and those why worked as housewives (31%). The remaining women
worked part time, were students, retired, or unemployed. Though the male/
female percentage split Is slightly skewed toward females, both groups accu-

rately reflect the larger population on most of these demographic variables.

Demographic variables by race.(Table 2 on p. 64)Of the survey respondents

92.3% (n=262) were white and 7.0% (n=20) were black. These proportions
closely match Indiana census figures on race which were 93. ;% white and 6.9%

black in 1970. Survey figures also were close to 1970 national figures (88.8%

white; 11.2% black) and Anderson figures (90.6% White; 9.4% black). Ot the
white respondents 87% had received high school diplomas and 55% had ob-
tained some post-high school education. Nearly 23% had been graduated from

college and 8% had pursued graduate work. In comparison, 70% of black
respondents had received high school diplomas. Correspondingly, 55% of blacks

also had received post-high school training, but only 15% had received college

degrees, and 5% had done graduate work. The greatest number of both whites

(39%) and blacks (45%) reported family incomes between $10,000-$20,000 per

year. For whites, 32% of the families earned more than $20,000 yearly, while
15% of black families earned in that range. Of white respondents, 49% were

employed full time while 60% of black respondents were employed full time. This
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is explained in part by the fact that 18% of white women claimed to be full-time
housewives while only 10% of black women were housewives.

De vographic variables by education. (Table 3 on p. 65) Of the survey re-
spondents, 85.6% had received high school diplomas or some post-high school
training. Of these 22.6% also had completed at least four years of college. Both
these sets of figures are higher than national, state, or Anderson 1970 census
information. For example, according to the 1970 national census data, 52.3% of
the U.S. population 25 years of age and older had completed four years of high
school and only 10.7% had completed four years of college. Only part of this gap
in percentages can be explained by the general increase in education level of the
population since 1970. In terms of income and education the most typical cate-
gory of survey respondents (15%) had some post-high school training but less
than a four-year college education and earned between $10,000-$20,000 per
year. The second most typical category of respondents (13%) stopped with high
school educations and earned between $10,000-$20,000 per year. In terms of
employment and education the most typical respondents (16%) had some
post-high school training short of a college degree and were employed full time.
The second most typical category (15%) possessed only high school diplomas
and worked full time.

Demographic variables by Income. (Table 4 on p. 66) Family incomes of
between $10,000-$20,000 per year v re must common (39%). A population
breakdown by other income categories revealed 4.6% of the respondents'
families were earrthg less than $3,000 per year; 6.0% earning $3,000-$5,000 per
year; 13.8% earning between $5,000-$10,000 per year; and 30.2% over $20,000
per year. It is difficult to compare these percentages to the 1970 U.S., Indiana,
and Anderson census figures on income because of differences in data gathering
techniques related to income. While it would seem that survey respondents
earned higher incomes than typical In 1970, this finding is not unusual consider-
ing the roughly 54% total inflation rate between 1971 and 1977.

Demographic variables by employment status. (Table 5 on p. 67) Most male
survey respondents (75%) worked full time. About an equal number of women
(31%) worked full time or were employed as housewives (31%). The largest
percentage of both whites (49%) and blacks (60%) were employed full time. The
most typical educational level of those who worked full time was some post-high
school but not college educafion (33%) followed closely by high school educa-
tions only (30%). High school educations also typified those employed part time,
housewives, add those who were unemployed. The largest group of retired
persons had less than high school education. Those respondents who worked
full time most typically reported family incomes between $10,000-$20,000 per
year (44%) followed closely by those earning more than $20,000 per year (38%).

Part 2. Selected item Examlnation

An analysis of variance by sex, race, education, family income, and employment
status was completed for all survey items having equal interval scales and for the
constructed variables of attitude toward reading (MBRAM score), variety of
motivations, intensity of motivation, self-perceived reading ability, amount of
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job-related reading, total reading, and free reading. When appropriate, post hoc

tests of significance (p<.05) between groups were made. For those items not

having equal interval scales, percent of those selecting each possible item

response is reported. When it was thought the full-time student group might be

confounding results for particular demographic variables, this group was re-

moved, and a second analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-

wise comparisons between groups was completed.

Item 21ReadIng a great deal about some topics. (Table eon p. 68) Re-
spondents were asked if they redd a great deal about some topics When they

were young. No significant differences were found, in respondents' -answers
based on sex, race, education, family income, or employment. Mean responses

for ail groups leaned toward the "like me" pole of a five-point "unlike me" to "like

me" scale.

Item 22Reading demands of one's job. (Table 7 on p. 69) When persons

were asked if the reading demands of their jobs made them feel uncomfortable

(housewives were asked whether household responsibilities requiring reading

made them feel uncomfortable), there were no significant differences between

respondents' answers based on sex or income. Most persons answered either

"very ,unlike me" (1 on the scale) or "unlike me" (2 on the scale). However,
differences at the p<.001 level were found based on race. Blacks felt significantly

more uncomfortable about reading demands on the job than did whites.

Additional significant differences at the p<.05 level were found between groups

based on schooling. Those persons having less than a high school education

were most uncomfortable about job-related reading (mean 2.25). Interestingly,

persons with high school diplomas and those who had pursued graduate (post-

baccalaureate) work felt equally comfortable with their job-related reading de-

mands (mean 1.59). College graduates, who had stopped with their bachelor

degrees, were somewhat less comfortable (mean 1.64). Respondents with

post-high school educations but no college degrees were even less comfortable

(mean 1.78). In a follow-up analysis of the survey data, full-time students were

removed from the respondent pool to avoid their possible skewing effect. After

this was done, analysis of variance and later post hoc Scheffé tests (p< .05)

revealed respondents with less than high school educations to be more uncom-

fortable with job reading demands than were college students with no graduate

training.

By occupation. full-time students felt least comfortable abcut reading demands.

They were followed by the full-time employed. Those who were err. loyed part

time or-who were unemployed felt the most comfort in relation to reading de-

mands of their jobs or job-like :asks. While significant differences did exist

(p< .01) between groups on some demographic variables, one should remember

that no groups indicated severe difficulty with job-related reading.

Item 23Going to books or manuals for information about problems on the

jot. (Table 8 on p.70)in relation to this item the mean scores of all groups except

those with less than a high school education were between 3.0 and 4.0 on a
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five-point Likert-type scale. Interestingly no significant differences were found for

the damographic variables of race, education, family income, or employment

status. Sex was the only demographic variable for which significant difference
(p<.05),was found. Men reported going to books or manuals for information

about oroblems on the job more than women did. When the student group was

removed from the respondent pool and post hoc Scheffe tests of the pair-wise
comparison between the sexes were completed, this difference remained signifi-

cant (p< .05).

Non-parametric Spearman's rho correlation was computed between the vari-

ables "going to books for information" about problems on the job and "comfort
with reading demands of one's job." The correlation was only -.043 which
suggests virtually no relationship betweon these two variables.

Item 24Value of school learning to one's,Work and llfe. (Table 9 on p. 71)
When asked how valuable what one learned in school has beeri to one's work

and in one's life, no significant differerfaes (p<.05) among respondents were

found based on sex, race, education, income, and employment status: Mean

responses again leaned toward the "like me" pole of a five-point scale, usually
between three and four points. Differences revealed slightstatistical significance
(p<.10), between groups based on sex, however, with women finding their
schooling slightly more valuable, and between groups based on employment
status with those retired or working as housewives being most satisfied with the

usefulness of their schooling. Those facing direct educational demands on the

job or in school were lees satisfied thar. those with fewer Imposed educational

demands.

Item 25As a reader, you consider yourself. . . . (Table 10 on p. 72) In thh,

item related to self-perceived reading ability, significant differences were founc

among groups baeed on education level (p<.001). A small increase in the mean

score was typical for each educational level achieved. It sho4ld be noted, how-

ever, that even the mean score of those having less than a high school education

was "average." Only those who had pursued graduate (post-baccalaureate)
work had a mean Fore of "above average."

When the student group was removed and analysis of variance with post hoc
Scheffé tests performed, the analysis revealed that those with high school
educations or less felt less confident about their abilities as readers than those

with college diplomas or graduate work (p<.05).

Item 26You read to find out how to get something done. (TatAe 11 on p.73)

Sex was the only demographic variable for which significant differences (p<.05)
were found on this item. Males reported doing reading significantly more often
than females did to find out how to get something done. Even when the student

group was removed and analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests of

pair-wise comparisons completed men read significantly more often than women

to find out how to get sorilething done (p<.05).

Item 27You read to keep up with what's going on. (Table 12 on p. 74) No
significant differences were found between or among groups on any demo-

21

4

4



graphic variable for this item. The mean scores of all groups tended toward the
"like me" side of a five-point Liked scale.

Item 28You read to discuss what you have read with friends. (Table 13
on p.75)Sex was the only demographic variable for which significant differences
were found on this item (p<.01). Women read significantly more often to discuss
with others than did men. Men apparently discuss less what they have read with
others and are less frequently motivated to read for this reason than are women.
This finding remained the same when the student group was removed and
anal!, :s of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comparisons be-
tween the two groups were completed (p<.05).

Item 29You read for relaxation and personal enjoyment. (Table 4 on p.76)
Interestingly, there were no significant differences between or among groups
based on race, education, or income for this item. Significant differences were
found at the p<.001 level for the variables of sex and employment status. Female
respondents reported reading significantly more often for relaxation and enjoy-
ment than male respondents. This difference existed even when the student
group was removed and analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffe tests of
pair-wise comparisons were completed (p<.05). In terms of employment status,
those who were housewives, or retired reported reading the most for relaxation
and enjoyment. They were followed in descending order by part-time workers
and the unemployed. Full-time woricers and students read least for personal
enjoyment.

Item 30You read to study for personal and occupational advancement.
(Table 15 on p. 77) Significant differences were found on this item for the
variables of education (p<.01) and employment status (p<.001). Those who had
completed some post-high school education, but not college, reported reading
the most for personal and occupational advancement. This group was followed
by the college and graduate-work groups whose mean scores differed from each
other by only .01 of a point. Interestingly, while those with less than a high school
education read little for advancement, the group who had high school educations
read the least for personal and occupational advancement. When students were
removed, analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise compari-
sons revealed that those respondents who were high school graduates read
significantly less for personal or occupational advancement than those with some
post-high school education (p<.05).

Based on employment status it was the students who reported reading most for
personal and occupational advancement, as one might expect. Those who
worked part time had the second highest mean score followed sequentially by
full-time workers and housewives. Apparently those who read most for personal
and occupational advancement are those who perceived that they had the most
to gain from reading. While the retireAvad little for personal and occupational
advancement, it was the unemployed who reported reading the least for this
reason. Unempioyed persons seemed not to view reading as a means to em-
ployment. One also should note that no significant differences (p<.::,5) were
found on this item according to sex, race, and family income.
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Item 31 The main types of reading I do are (first choice). . .. (Table 16 on p.
78) The most frequent first choice for main types of reading among survey
respondents was about equally divided among magazine, newspaper, and light
book reading with a few noted exceptions. The largest number of males (25%)
reported job-related reading as the main type of reading they did with magazine
reading being the second most frequent first choice. Women on the other hand,
more rarely reported job-related reading as their main type (6%). They most
frequently selected newspapers (28%) or light books (27%). While magazines,
newspapers, and light books were most frequently main types of reading, job-
related reading rose with educational level, family income, and employment
status. In relation to race the majority of first choices for both whites and blacks, in
order of preference, were newspapers and magazines.

ttem.32The main types of reading I do are (second choice). ... (Table 17
on p.79)To more thoroughly ascertain reading preferences, respondents were
asked to indicate both a first choice and a second choice. Survey respondents'
most frequent second choice for main types of reading material was again
divided about equally among magazines, newspapers, and light book reading.
Male responses on the second choices were more similar to female answers,
indicating that magazine, newspaper, and light book reading were popular sec-
ond choices for men atter job-related reading. As a second choice, job-related
reading declined with higher levels of schooling, family income, and employment
status indicating that while job-related reading may have been an important first
choice, newspaper, magazine, and light book reading were strong second
choices. The majority of second choices for both whites and blacks were, in order
of preference, magazines and newspapers.

Item 33The way I get most of my reading materials is (first choice). . . .

(Table 18 on p.80) Regardless of which demographic variable was used, survey
respondents, Indicated that stores were their primary way of getting reading
material. In most instances subscriptions or book clubs were the second most
fieqUent first choice. Two exceptions were noted. For respondents reporting
family incomes over $20,000 per year, the largest number (43°/O) reported getting
most of their reading material from subscriptions or book clubs, while stores were
their second most frequent thoice (31%). Student choices for the primary source
of reading materialrwere divided equally between libraries and stores.

ttem 34The way I get most I:Only-reading Material Is (second choice). . . .

(Table 19 on p. 81) Results from respondents' indication of second choices for
obtaining reading materials seemed to further substantiate results from Item 33
above. Again, regardless of which demcgraphic variable was used, stores -and
suwacriptions or book clubs were the most popular sources of reading .-naterials.

r\
item 35The ways I find out abwit new thingp)o read are (first cCoice).- . . .

(Table 20 on p.82) Suggestions from others as a way to find out about new things
to read was the first choice of the largest number of resppli ents regardless of
which demographic variablg was used. The second most equent choice was to
find out about new readjng *Medals through advertising. The third most frequent
choice was browsing. Thia finding remained true across most demographic
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variables. Clearly libraries and teachers were not the first ways respondents
found out about new materials to read. In fact only 3% of the respondents said
they found out about new reading materials from libraries.

Item 36The ways I find out about new things to reed are (second
choice).... (Table 21 on p. 83)Across most demographic groups, respondents'
choices for the second most frequent way to find new materials to read were
divided rather evenly among advertisements, suggestions, and browsing. Again
libraries and teachers wore last in the second chotces given by respondents as
ways to find out about new materials to read. Only 6% of the respondents
selected teachers as their second way of finding out about new things to read.

Item 37If I had trouble reading, I would go first for help to.... (Table 22
on p.84) When asked where they would first go for help if they had trouble reading,
the largest group of men (24%) reported "no one." In contrast, the largest number
of women (22%) reported they would go to a school, followed closely by 21% of
the women who said they would go to a doctor. Whites most frequently would
seek help from a school (21%) then from a doctor (20%). An additional 20%
reported they would seek help from no one. Nearly equal percentages (25%) of
blacks reported that they would seek out a teacher or friend/relatIve followed
closely by going to a school (20%). Interestingly no blacks reported they would
seek out a doctor If they were having trouble reading. Persons who had com-
pleted college or graduate work reported that they would most frequently see a
doctor if they were having trouble with reading (43% and 36% respectively).
Those with less than a high school education reported most often (26%) that they
would seek help from a teacher. For the income groups earning less than
$10,000 yearly, no clear preference for source of reading help emerged. Those
with family incomes of between $10,00G-$20,000 per year most frequently chose
"no one" (21%) followed by "a school (20%). Respondents earning more than
$20,000 per year reported most often that they would seek help from a school
(28%) or a doctor (24%). In terms of employment, those working full time said
they would seek help from a school (24%), a doctor (19%), or no one (19%).
Although percentages varied for the unemployed, retired, and housewives, the
item choices of school, doctor, and no one received about equally divided
percentages.

Item 38Compared to others your age, your understanding of things you
read is. ... (Table 23 on p. 85) The mean scores for all groups on this item fell
between "average" to "about average." All groups felt their understanding of
what they read was at least average compared with +hers their same age. As
one might expect, beyond this general finding, there were significant differences
among groups based on education (p<.001). With each higher educational level
achieved respondents felt more confident about their reading ability compared
with others their same age. The student group was removed and analysis of
variance with post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comparisons were completed.
Results revealed that those who did not complete high school, as well as those
who ended their formal education with their high school graduation, were signifi-
cantly less confident of their reading comprehension than those with more
education (p<.05). Differences between the respondents based on sex were
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significant to a low degr,- : ,p<.10). Men felt slightly more confident about their
level of understanding compared with others their age than did women.

Item 39Compsred to other pople your age, your rate or speed of reading
is .. ..(Table 24 on p.86) Significant differences between respondents answers
to this Item were found for all demographic variables but employment status. As
might be expected, differences based on education were most significant
(p<.001). Respondents felt increa Jingly confident about their reading rates
compared to others their age with vetch educational level achieved. When the
student group was removed and analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests
of pair-wise ccmparisons completed, results showed that those with less than
high school educations felt significantly less self-assured of their reading rate
than did those with post-high school, college, or graduate educations (p<.05).

Differences significant at the p<.05 level were found for the variable of sex.
Women fett more confident about their reading rate compared to others their
same age than did men. However, when students were removed from the
respondent pool, analysis of variance revealed no significant differences in rate
between sexes.

Variety of motivation. (Table 25 on p.87)The variable variety of motivation was
constructed from items 26-30 which measured the five most typical motivations
for reading. A previous pilot study had established these motivations as (a) to find
out how to get something done, (b) to keep up with what's going on, (c) to discuss
what one has read with friends, (d) to relax and attain personal enjoyment, and (e)
to study for personal or occupational advancement. Survey respondents who
indicated that a particular motivation for reading accurately described them
(scores of 3 to 5 on a five-Point scale) received 1 point for that particular
motivation fur reading. Those who indicated that a motivation did not describe
them (score of 1 or 2 on a five-point scale) received 0 points. The variable "variety
of motivation" was constructed try summing the total number of reading motiva-
tions credited to a respondent. Thus scores could range from 0, no motivations
for reaql, to 5, a very wide variety of motivations. Significant differences
(p<.05) wéVb4ound between men and women, with women having the greater
variety of moti ations for reading. No significant differences in vim iety of motiva-
tions were found for the variables of race, edlication, family income, or employ-
ment status.

Intensity of motivation. (Table 26 on p. 88) The variable "intensity of motiva-
tion" was constructed by summing the response ratings a person gave to items
26-30. Scores could range from a very low intensity of motivation (5 points) to a
high intensity of motivation (25 points). No significa t differences of motivation
intensity were found in relation to any of the demoyraphic variablos. Only the
difference in Intensity of motivation scores between men and women showed any
slight degree of statistical significance (p<.10) with women's scores being
higher.

Setf-perceived reading ability. (Table 27 on p. 89) Self-pprceived reading
ability was constructed by summing a person's responses to items 25, 38, and 39
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which asked respondents to self-rate general reading ability, reading com-
prehension, and rate compared with others of the same age. One could score as
low as 3, indicating a poor self- perceived reading ability to as high as 15,
indicating a very high self-perceived reading ability. Significant differences
(p<.001) were found among respondents of various educational levels. There

was a steady rise in mean self-perceived reading ability will" each educational
level achieved. When the student group was removed, analysis of variance with

post hoc Scheffe tests of pair-wise comparisonscf various groups revealed that

recpondents with high school educations or less indicated significantly less
contidence in their self-perceived reading ability than those respondents with
some post-high school training, a completed four-year college degree, or gradu-
ate educations (p< .05). Differences between various Income groups on self-
perceived reading ability were also significant (p< .05). These differences were
largely due to the high score of the $3,00045.000 per year group. When full-time
students were removed from the pool, no significant differences on self-

pemeived ability remained for any income group. No significant differences in
self-perceived reading ability were found for the variables of sex, race, or em-
ployment status.

Attitude toward reading (MBRAM score). (Table 28 on p. 90) A respoi,dent's
attitude-toward-reading score was based on the sum of his answers to items
1-20, the MBRAM instrument (possible socres were a low of 20 and a high of 100

points). Differences between the attitude-toward-reading scores of men and
women were significant at the p<.001 level, with women having more positive
attitudes toward reading. Women's attitudes toward reading remained signifi-
cantly more positive than men's even when the student group was removed and

an analysis of variance with post hod Schee tests between the two groups was
completed (p< .05). Differences significant at the p< .05 level were found among

persons of different educational levels. Mean readingattitude scores rose stead-

ily with educational level achieved. However, when the student group was
removed, analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffé tests (p<.05) revealed no
significant reading attitude differonces in pair-wise comparisons of the various

groups.

Significant differences (p< .05) were found between persons of various family

income levels. The mean total attitude score of those with family incomes over
$20,000 per year was highest. in contrast, the mean total attitude score of those

with family incomes between $10,000-$20,000 was lower than that of all other
groups. As might be expected, when the student group was removed analysis of
variance revealed no significant differences among various income groups.

Significant differences (p< .01) were found between persons of various employ-
ment statuses. Mean total attitude scores were highest for the unemployed,
followed by part-time workers, and then by housewives. Only the mean total

attitude score for students was below that of full-time wcrkers. No significant
differences were found among respondents' total reading attitude scores com-
pared by race.

Time spent on job-related reading. (Table 29 on p. 91) Item 46 of the survey
asked respondents to estimate the number of minutes they spent each day doicig
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job-related reading. The mean number of minutes reported on Job-related read-
ing per day was 73; the median, 31. Analysis of variance gave evidence of
statistically significant differences (p<.01) between and among groups of various
educational levels. When the student group was removed, analysis of variance
revealed differences significant at p.05, Post hoc Scheffé tests revealed no
significant dfferences in pair-wise comparisons of the various groups, however.
The mean score for number of minutes spent on job-related reading was highest
for those who had pursued graduate work (102 minutes per day). This score was
followed closely by those with post-high school but not college educations (98
minutes per day); then, by those with college degrees (70 minutes per day).
Differences significant at the p<.001 level were found between groups of various
employment statuses. Students spent the greatest number of minutes per day
doing job-related reading (mean of 133 minutes per day), followed by those
working full time (mean of 86 minutes per day), and then by those working part
time (mean of 79 minutes per day). No significant differences in amount of
Job-related reading were found for the variables of sex, race, or family income
level. When non-parametric Spearrnan's rho correlation was computed between
job-related reading time and comfort with reading demands of one's job, the
correlation was only .068. This suggests that there is virtually no relationship
between these two variables.

Total time spent reading. (Table 30 on p. 92) When survey respondents were
asked to estirr ate their total reading time per day (item 47), the average time was
158 minutes. Significant differences were found based on educational level
achieved (p<.01) and employment status (p<.001) for this item.

Persons having pursued graduate work spent the most time reading per day
(mean of 203 minutes). Interestingly, respondents who had completed some
post-high school training but not college were second with a mean total of 184
minutes. Respondents who had completed college were third with a mean total of
154 minutes. This is a mean drop of approximately 30 minutes between the
post-high school and college degree groups. Interestingly, those persons with
only high school diplomas read on the average about 10 minutes less per day
than college graduates. Those with less than a high school education reported
spending 112 minutes per day reading or, again, about 30 minutes less than high
school graduates. When the student group was removed, however, and an
analysis of variance with post hoc Scheffe tests of pair-wise comparison was
completed among the various groups, the only significant difference to remain
was between the less-than-high-school and graduate groups with the less-
than-high-school grew., doing significantly less reading per day (p<.05).

In relation to employment status, respondents who were students had the highest
mean score (226 minutes) for total reading time per day. Part-titne employees,
who were the second highest group (mean score 174 minutes per day), read 52
minutes a day less than students. Those employed full time were third (mean
score of 157 minutes per day) and read 17 minutes a day less thr.ii part-time
employees. Full-time employees read only 7 minutes more a da, than retired
persons. Housewives and unemployed read the least per day (both mean scores
of 116 minutes). "rhe mean score for both these groups represented about a
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40-minute drop from the total number of minutes spent reading per day by
full-time employees. Significant differences were not found for total reading time

based on sex, race, or family Income.

Time spent on free reading. (Table 31 on p. 93) Free reading time was
constructed by subtracting time spent on job-related reading from total reading

time. It should be emphasized that no significant differences on free reading time

were found for the demographic variable of education. Nor were differences
found for the variables of race or family Income. Significant differences were

found for the variable of sex (p<.001). Women's mean scorc for time spent on

free reading (98 minutes per day) was 25 minutes higher than men's free reading

time (73 minutes per day). When the student group was removed, the mean
number of minutes per day for men and women varied by no more than 2 minutes

from each group's previous mean. When post hoc Scheffé tests were performed

without the student group, the significant differences (p<.05) remained.

Significant differences also were found based on employment status (p<.01).
Retired persons had the highest mean score for free reading (123 minutes per

day) followed next by the unemployed who spent 7. minutes less a day on free
reading. Part-time employees (mean score 95 minutes per day) and students
(mean score 93 minutes per day) spent about equal amounts of time each day on
free reading. Housewives spent 87 minutes a day on free reading, and full-time
employees spent the least time (mean score 71 minutes per day); in other words,

persons employed full fime spent, on the average, 53 minutes less a day on free

reading than retired persons spent.

Part 3. Analysis of Specific Questions

After the above item analysis was completed, it was decided to further analyze

the data in order to answer four more specific questions. These questions related

to adults' reading attitudes and habits by (a) collapsed family income groups, (b)

employment status, (c) sex and employment status, and finally (d) multiple
regression analysis of demographic variables to determine the degree to which
adult reading attitudes and habits can be explained.

ff family Income Is collapsed Into three levels, what variables remain sig-
nificant? (Table 32 on p. 94) Statistical analysis of variance was completed for

various family income levels by the variables utilized in this study. For conveni-

ence and comparative purposes, family income was collapsed into a low income
family group ($0 to 10,000, 26%), a middle family income group ($10,000 to

20 000, 42%), and a high family income group ($20,000 and more, 32%).

Analysis of variance gave evidence of statistically significant differences among

income groups in educational level achieved (p< .01), self-perceived reading
ability (p<.05), and one's confidence as a reader (p< .05). Post hoc Scheffé tests
revealed significant differences in pair-wise comparisons fo l. the variable of
education with the high income family group having achieved significantly greater

levels of education than the low income family group. Post hoc Schen tests
revealed significant differences in pair-wise comparisons for the variable of
education with the high income family group having achieved significantly greater
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levels of education than the low income family group. Post hoc Scheffe tesis disc,
revealed significant differences for the variable of self-perceived reading abiliry.

Those in the low income family group had lower perceptions of their own ability
than those in the high income family group. Differences among groups were oot
significant when post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comparisons were com-
pleted for Item 25 concerning one's confidence as a reader. However, less
stringent t tests revealed that the !ow and middle income groups felt significantly
less confident about their ability as readers than did the high income group.

Among the three income groups no significant differences were found on
amoung of job reading, amount of total reading, amount of free reading, variety of
motivations for reading, intensity of motivation for reading, attiiude toward read-
ing (MBRAM score), reading a great deal about some topics when young, the
value of school learning, comfort with reading demands on t1,9 job, or use of
books for information to solve problems on the job. Though large standard
deviations precluded statistical significance, the largest income group
($10,000420,000) consistently achieved the lowest mean scores in total reading
time, job reading time, and attitude toward reading. This same group reported the
motivation of "reading to get something done" as more predominant than any
other group. Middle class adults seem to read less and then mainly for utility. Still,

with the lack of statistical significance, it seems reasonable to conclude that
family income is not a good indicator of adult reading habits. Differences by
income are few and are mainly related to education level and self-perceived
ability.

The important result to note, however, is the lack of significant differences on
variables for which one might have thought analysis of variance would reveal
statistically significant differences among income groups. Wealthy, middle class,
and poor adults seem to read about the same amounts and for the same
motivations. Furthern lore, the sameness is not explained by students inhabiting
lower income levels. When students are removed, the lack of significant differ-

ences persists. This is a surprising finding.

What significant differences In adult reading habits emerge among groups
of different employment status? (Table 33 on p. 95) Statistical analysis of
variance of indicators of adult reading habits by various employment status

groups was completed. This analysis gave evidence of significant differences
among groups for amount of job related reading (p< .001), total reading
(p< .001), free reading (p<.01), attitude toward reading as menured by the
MBRAM (p<.01), comfort with reading demands on the job (p<.05), reading for
relaxation and enjoyment (p<.001), and reading for personal or occupational
advancement (p< .001).

Pos: hoc Scheffé tests (p<.05) of pair-wise comparisons identified significant
differences between groups on soveral of these mnasures. The unemployed,
retired, and housewives did significantly less job-related reading than those
employed full time, part time, or as students. Since the unemployed and retired

were jobless, the result is expected. Housewives did significantly less total
reading ner day than students, and those employed full time did significantly less
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free reading per day than the retired. Students read significantly less than
housewives for relaxation and personal enjoyment. Barically, the post hoc tests
revealed that the statistically significant F ratios can te explained by logically
anticipated differences among groups. Workers do more job reading than non-
workers. Students read more than housewives; the retired do much more free
reading than any other group. Housewives seem to read for relaxation and
pleasure more than students do.

Much more surprising in the data analysis were the areas that revealed no
significant differences between groups. Even though there were significant F
ratios on attitude toward reading, comfort with reading demands on the job, and
reading for personal or occupational advancement,post hoc Schee tests did
not reveal significant differences in pair-wise comparisons between and among
groups for these items. Less rigorous t tests (p<.05) revealed that the reading
attitude scores of students and full-time workers were significantly lower than all
others. The unemployed, part-time workers and housewives had the most posi-
tive attitudes toward reading. The t tests also revealed that students and part-
time workers read significantly more often than all others for personal and
occupational advancement.

When women's reading habits are examined by employment status, do
significant differences emerge? (Table 34 on p. 96) Few significant differ-
ences in reading habits between employment status groups emerged when the
entire sample was analyzed. However, earlier analysis had revealed many
signi;icant differences in reading habits between men and women. For this
reason, an additional effort was made to separate women's and men's habits in
relation to their employment status. Of particular interest was whether there were
major differences among women according to their employment status. Such
results might indicate, for example, that the reading habits of full-time employed
women were more like those of men that those of non-employed women. On the
other hand, such analysis might reveal that even when analysis of variance by
employment sta'.us is completed, women's reading habits are quite alike regard-
less of their employment status and, as previously found, significantly different
from men's reading habits.

Analysis of variance among women by employment statuo gave evidence of
statistically signficant differences in amount of job-related reading (p<.001).
However, post hoc Scheffe tests revealed no significant differences in pair-wise
comparisons of the various groups. Less rigorous t tests did give evidence of
significant differences (p<.05) between working women (full time and part time)
and non-emplOyed women (housewives, unemployed, and retired). This finding
basically translates to the fact that employed women seem to do slightly more job
reading than non-employed women. The differences were expected and
matched the pattern demonstrated by analysis of the total group data. The fact
that there is only a slight difference between job reading of employed and
non-employed women is surprising.

Analysis of variance also gave evidence of statistically significant differences in
the use of reading for personal and occupational advancement (p,, .01). Again
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post hoc tests revealed no significant differences between various employment
status groups of women.

When men's reading habits are examined by employment status, do sig-
nificant differences emerge? (Table 35 on p. 97) When analysis of variance
was completed for male respondents only, in relation to their employment status,
only three significant differences emerged. These were in amounts of job reading
(p<.01), total reading time (p<.05), and reading to find out how to get something
done (p<.05). Post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comparisons revealed signifi-
cant differences only on the amount of job-related reading. Male retirees did
significantly less job-related reading than male students. This is not an unusual
finding. The important result revealed by these statistical analyses is that men
generally in relation to their employment status are surprisingly far more like each
other than different in their reading habits. With the exception of retirees, men
read about the same amounts and for the same reasons whether they are
students, fully or partly empld:ed, or even unemployed.

To what extent can an adult's reading habit and attitude be explained by
sex, race, family income, and educational level attained? Multiple regression
equations were computed using adult reading habits and attitudes as the depen-
dent variables and demographic data as the independent variables. Table 36 lists
the shared variance of each independent demographic variable as it explains
each dependent variable. The analysis determined the extent that demographic
variables such as sex, race, educational level attained, and family income level
are able to predict or explain reading attitude, job-related reading time, total
reading time, free reading time, and intensity of motivation for reading. In addi-
tion, the table includes the total additive shared or explained variance which is the
percent of variance of the dependent variable that can be "shared" or
"explained" by the independent variables (i.e., sex, race, family income, and
attained education level). Examination of the table reveals that 17.4% of th(
variance in the subjects attitudes toward reading can be explained by th6
independent demographic variabas. This means, however, that 82.6% of the
variance Present in our subjects' reading attitudes is unexplained. In brief,
information of a demographic nature is of small use in making predictions about
adults' attitude toward reading. Assumptions based on such demographic infor-
mation are likely to be incorrect and more likely the result of prejudice than
observation.

This lack of research support for using demographic variables in predicting
reading attitude is even more apparent 'vhen we examine other deoendent
variables such as job-related reading time, total reading time, free reading time,
or intensity of motivation for reading. Regression analysis reveals that only
11.4% of the variance of job-related reading is explained by the demographic
variables. Moreover, demographic variables explain at most only 6.1% of the
variance for total reading time, free reading time or intensity of motivation for
reading. It seems that for predicting reading attitude and habits of adults, knowl-
edge about an individual's attained educational level, family income, sex, or race
is not particularly helpful.
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These results place in a new perspective the results of earlier studies (e.g.,
Parsons, 1923; Gray & Munroe, 1930; Gray & Rogers, 1956; Sharon, 1973)
which suggest that education, income, or social role are highly significant demo-
graphic variables explaining adult reading habits. In all cases, single demo-
graphic variables explained less than 10% of the variance of adults reading
habits and attitudes and less than 18% in total combination.

Discussion of Changes
The discussion of results from this study is organized around specific questions
designed to examine the nature of changes that have occurred in adult reading
attitudes and habits over the past 50 years. Attention focuses particularly on
changes in the relation of sex, race, education, family income, and employment
status to variables of adult reading attitudes and habits.

Have amounts of reading done by various groups of adults changed over
the past 54 years?

In the following chart are summarized some of the changes that have occurred in
amounts of reading done by adults since 1923. Gaps in the chart reflect one of the
problems with previous research on adult reading habits: researchers have not
consistently asked questions in such a way that data can be easily compared. For
example, none of the studies prior to Sharon's attempted to assess amount of
job-related reading.

Comparisons of Studies of Adult Reading
1923-Present

Study .

Amount of Job-

Kolatvd Reading

(min. per day)

Avvrave

Total Reading Time

(min. per dy)

Mean Median W 8 Male:i Female Total Gr.

Mie currnt ,,tildv 73 31 158 142 150 164 158

tiliaron (1970 10 61 111 61 111 101 10:1

Link 4, Hop( (1946) _- -- --- ---

Cray b Munroe (195))) -- --- -- --- ___ 904

Par,on:, (1923) _ __ 40 71 93

From the table certain trends seem to be emerging. Except for the decline in total
reaeing time reported by the 1946 Link and Hopf study, there seems to be an
inc., ease in adults' total reading time per day. This increase emerges despite the

influence of television.

Of even greater interest perhaps is the trend toward equivalence in amounts ..,f

reading done per day by blacks and whites, males and females. In 1971 Sharon
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found whites read almost twice as much as blacks. Results of this study, how-
ever, indicated that while the average number of minutes spent reading per day
by whites was slightly more than blacks, analysis of variance did not reveal the
difference to be statistically significant.

In 1923 Parsons reported that, on the average, men read 22 minutes more per
day than women. In 1971 Sharon found the gap narrowing. On the average men
were reading 12 minutes more per day than women, an amount that was not
statistically significant. The current study found the gap may have closed, with
women, on the average, reading slightly more than men (164 minutes per day as
compared to 150 minutes per day). Even when the student group was removed,
analysis of variance gave no evidence of statistically significant differences in
total reading time between men and women.

Have motivations or purposes for reading changed?

in 1930 Gray found that women read more books than men. After reviewing
several studies, in 1956 Asheim reported that women tended to read more fiction
than men, but men read more books on business and public affairs. Womer did
more recreational reading and men more work-related reading. While "women
read more. . men read more 'seriously'for study, for reference, for vocational
advancement." Results of the recent Yankelovich et al. study (1978) would
concur with Asheim's general finding. The current study also indicates that
people's motivations for reading have remained generally unchanged over the
years. Asked about the main type of reading they do, the largest group of men
indicated "job-related." The largest group of women, on the other hand, selected
newspapers, followed very closely by novels.

Gray reported from 40 case studies done in 1956 that intensity of motivation
toward reading remained consistently high regardless of the demographic vari-
able considered. Results from the current study, which involved a much larger,
carefully randomized number of subjects (N =284); further confirm this finding.
No significant differences in intensity of motivation toward reading were found
when groups were compared by sex, race, education, family income, or employ-
ment status. The possibility of students affecting parfcular economic classes
(S3,000-$10,000) was examined. It was speculated that the inclusion of students
in the lower socioeconomic groups might be confounding the results. When the
data were examined with the students removed, the lack of significant differences
on motivation remained. Gender of reader was the only demographic variable
demonstrating any degree of significant differences in overall reading motivation.
This difference achieved significance only at the p<.10 level and cannot be
construed to be particularly significant. These results complement a finding from
the Yankelovich et al. (1978) study that attitudinal factors are relatively more
important than demographic factors in distinguishing heavier from lighter volume
book readers.

This finding has several implications for educators. If statistically significant
differences in intensity of motivation cannot be found for various adult groups, it
follows that there is no support for patronizing attitudes toward adults of low
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socioeconomic status. Poor people are as motivated to read as the rich, blacks as
motivated as whites, the uneducated as motivated as the educated. Though
individuals may have different reasons for reading and differing abilities, the
intensity and?r6ty of motivations are the same for most groups. For example,
survey resin s suggest a middle class respondent may read more often than
others to get something done, a woman may read more often than a man for
pleasure, and a retiree may read for different reasons than a student. The fact
remains, however, that intensity and variety of motivation is present and about
equal for most groups. A teacher can find a reason and a motivation for reading

among individuals of any group.

To what extent do groups Of adults differ in their attitudes toward reading?

In 1962 Fisher suggested, after reviewing a large body of msearch on adult

reading attitudes, that if in fact modeling was an important 1. i'iuence on the
development of children as readers, researchers ought to investigate why some
adults clearly have better reading habits and attitudes than others. Seven years
later, in 1969, Hanson did a research study along such a vein. He found that
parents modeling and attitudes toward reading were better indicators of a child's
possible success in school than was socioeconomic status. In a recent study of
low-income families' reading 'Pipits and children's progress in reading, Lamme
and Olstead (1976) found that reading in the home correlated positively with less

TV atched, increased library usage, and more ownership of books.

Keeping in mind the possible importance of adult reading on children, one might
ask what seems to typify adults with high or low attitudes toward reading. In the
current study results indicated that men as a group had poorer total reading
attitudes than women (p<.001). Men also had a significantly narrower variety of
motivations for reading than women (p<.005). In particular men read less for
relaxation and personal enjoyment than did womon (p<.001), but more to find out
..how to get something done (p<.05). Those adults employed full time or as
students also read less for relaxation and personal enjoyment than did other
groups according to employment status. The unemployed, the retired, and
housewives read quite often for relaxation and enjoyment. In addition, significant
differences in total reading attitudes existed between groups on employment
status. As groups those employed full time or as students had the poorest
attitudes toward re.ding.

A possible explanation for higher reading attitudes among some groups is a
selectivity factor: groups more able to select their own mading material appear to
have higher attitudes toward reading. Groups who would tend to read only
required material (students and full-time employees) had lower attitudes toward

reading. The clear exception to this generalization were employed women who
somehow managed to read for pleasure and occupation and therefore retained
more positive attitudes toward reading.

Have differences between the reading habits of men and womenchanged?

Total reading time. In the past some studies have reported that men's total

reading time per day was more than women's (Parsons, 1923). In 1971 Sharon
found no significant differences between the daily total reading time of men and

3 5
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women. The gap iri total reading time was narrowing, although the actual mean
score of men was still higher than that of women. This study found indications that
this 'gap may have closed or even reversed. Although the study revealed no
statistically significant differences by sex in total reading time, indications of a
reverse tendency were found with wol,:n reading, on the average, 13 minutes
more per day than men. Therefore it seems that in terms of total amount of time
spent reading per day any differences existing between the sexes are minimal.

Job reading time. Job reading was defined as reading done to perform one's job
whether the job was full time or part time, housewife or student. Interestingly no
.significant differenceS were found between men and women in relation to the
amount of time spent daily on job-related reading. Apparently women do as much
job-related reading as men; however, unlike men, the largest group of women did
not select job-related reading as their Main type of reading.

Free reading time. Free-reading time was computed by subtracting job reading
time from total reading time. Analysis of variance revealed that womsn did
sign!ficantly more free reading tho6 men (p<.001). The average number of
minutes spent by women in free reading each day was 98; the average for men,
67a difference of 31 minutes per day. Even when the student group was
removed, this finding remained.

It seems apparent that some interesting trends and changes in adult reading
habits are emerging. In 1923 men clearly read more than women. Since few
women at that time were in the work force one might hypothesize that most of
their readiog was what this study terms free reading. In fact several previous
studies have indicated women did more novel reading than men and men more
job-related reading than women. This study found the gap in total reading time
between men and women had closed and that women were doing as much
job-related reading as men. On the other hand, the current study revealed
significant differences in the amount of free reading done by men and women.
Apparently men continue to read more for job-related reasons than for pleasure.
Having entered the woric force, women are doing as much job-related reading as
men, which accounts for the increase in their total amount of reading per day.
Women, however, are maintaining the amounts of free reading they had done
previously.

Types of reading. In the past, research has shown that men do more serious
reading than women. This study found that men did read more frequently to get
something done than did women (p<.05). Women, on the other hand, read
significantly more for relaxation and pleasure (p<.001) and to discuss their
reading with friends (p<.01) than did men. Women's choices for main types of
reading were overwhelmingly newspapers, magazines, and light books, while
men's were olearly job-related reading. The study indicates that major differ-
ences still aist in relation to the types 6,f reading chosen by men and women.

Variety of motivations, intensity of Motivation, and general attitude toward
reading. In this study women were found to haws a greater variety of motivations
for reading than men. On the other hand the intensity of motivation for reading
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was the sanie for both groups, but for men the intensity stemmed from fewer
motivations and for women the intensity stemmed from the sum of greater

variety of motivations. Women also had significantly more positive lp< .001)
overall attitudes toward reading than men. It would be reasonable to assume that

these differences in variety of motivations for reading and general attitude toward

reading between men and women is related to the type of reading choices made

by each group.

Do working women differ, as readers, from other groups?

If women's reading habits as a group are different from men's in several ways,

one might wonder if the differences were caused only by those women.who were
retired, unemployed, or housewives. Perhaps differences between the reading

habits of men and women diminish when the comparison is with women who are

employed full time.

Significant differences were found among women of various employment status

for the variables of amount of job-related reading and total reading iime per day.

Post hoc t tests reliathat women who were employed full and part time did

more job-related reading than did those who were retired, unemployed or
housewives. This finding is similar to the Yankelovich et al. (1978) study which

found that women (without children) who are employed full time are more likely to

,be book readers than are women (also without children) who do not work. In
addition, the present study revealed that the amount of job-related reading done

by full-time employed women (mean of 95 minutes per day) was higher than that

of their male counterparts (mean of 83 minutes per day). Employed women's total

reading time was also higher than their male counterparts by about 30 minutes

per day..

Though working women did slightly more job reading and total reading than their
non-employed women countdrparts, there appear to be no significant differences

among various groups of women in the areas of reading motivation and attitude.

All groups of women demonstrated comparkbly high scores on measures of
reading motivation, intensity, variety, and general attitude toward reading. This
finding suggests that working women read as much or mcre than their male

counterparts while still maintaining more positive motivations and attitudes to-

ward reading.

The majority of the findings suggest that women's reading preferences have not

changed in the past 50 years. Stereotypes of women doing more newspaper,

magazine, and novel reading and having more positive attitudes toward reading

seem to be confirmed. p, new phenomena, however, seems to be emergiog in the

form of the working woman who reads 30 minutes a day more than her male

counterpart and maintains positive attitudes toward a wide variety of reading
material. This type of woman seems to have encompassed the best of both

worlds.

Have changes occurred in the relationship of race to adult reading habits?

S'iaron found in his 1971 Study that whites spent twice as much time as blacks

reading each day He found that differences between blacks and whites existed
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regardless of income levels. In contrast, this study uncovered no significant
differences between the reading_ habits of blacks and whites except on comfort
with job-related reading in which blacks reported more discomfort. The blacks
had similar variety and intensity of motivations for reading, attitudes toward
reading, and self-perceived abilities as whiten. They valued school learning
equally and spent as much time as whites on job-related reading, free reading,
and total reading. It should be noted that while the number ot black respondents
in the study closely reflected the percentage of blacks in the U.S., Indiana, and
Anderson, aOcording to 1970 census data, no large urban ghettos were polled.
The lack of data from such areas might explain some of the differences between
the Sharon study and the current study among lower socioeconomic group
respondents, but does not explain the differences between studies among mid-
dle and upper socioeconomic group respondents.

It seems reasOnable to conclude from this study that differences in reading habits
according to race Imcome less as educational levels achieved by both groups
become more equal.

One might speculate that black adults lack of comfort with job-related reading
may be a function of affirmative action programs. It is conceivable that changes in
affirmative action over the past decade may have helped narrow the reading gap
between races while thrusting mor, lauk aduits into new job situations where
reading demands create more di mfort. Such a speculation must, of course,
remain only a speculation until mo extensive research is performed.

Have changes occurred In the relat _gf educational level to adult
reading habits?

As far back as 1923 Parsons found a relationship between educational level
achieved and amount of reading done by adults. Gray and Munroe in their 1930
survey of suburban Chicago residents drew the same conclusion. Link and Hoof
in 1946 found education to be a better predictor of readership of books than
income level. Asheim, after reviewing several studies, reached a similar conclu-
sion in 1956 article of the Fifty-Fifth Yearbook of the National Society for the
Study of Education.

kGray and Rogers in their 1956 study of maturity in reading hypothesized that
social role was a basic determiner of the reading pattern of an individual. They
stated that "social role" seems the most likely indicator of the reading participa-
tion pattern. Results from thair in-depth interviews o? 40 adults, however, showed

.that education wzIt4 more closely related to reading competence than it was an
indicator of reading interests and purposes.

Sharon's (1973) national study of 5,067 adults again confirmed that education
was related to amount of Erne spent reading and variety of ma is read. Sharon
did not, -hoWever, pursue, on a larger scale, findings of Gray and Rogers that,
while education was good predictor of reading achievement, it was not a good
predictor of reading interests and purposes.

Most previous studies have made statements about the relationship of education
to reading based upon unrepresentative samples and researcher observation.
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Gray and Rogers used only 40 adults. The present study used a larger, more

carefully randomized sample, carefully designed attitude instrumentation, and

more thorough statistical analysis to examine the relationship of education to

adult:reading habits, The relationship of education to adult reading habit was

examined with two separaWanalyses. The first analysis examined the variance

of responses to determine if level of education completed revealed significant

differepces in amounts of job reading, total reading, free reading, variety and

intensity of motivations for reading, attitude toward reading, and a number of

other variables. The second analysis of variance removed respondents who

were currently studentebeCause it was hypothesized that the student life style

might tend to confound results. For both levels of analyses, analysis of variance

with post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comparisons revealed statistical signifi-

cant differemes (p<.05) among the various educational groups for amount of

total reading, self-perceived ability, comfort with job-related reading demands,

and reading for personal or occupational advancement. The only differences

between levels of analyses were the post hoc Schen tests without the students

did not give evidence of significant differences in amount of job reading or attiwde

toward reading for various educational groups. Of additional interest is that at

neither level of analysis did significant differences exist in intensity of motivation

for reading.

Overall results from this study substantiate and extend observations of previous

researchers on the relationship of education to adult reading habits. Education is

more important than income and mere important than race in determining adult

reading habits. However, education is not a good predictor of intensity of motiva-

tion for reading.

Have changes occurred in the relationshib\of family income level to adult

reading habits?
Link and Hoof (1946) found income to be less irnportant than education as a

factor influencing the readership of books. Other researchers (Fisher, 1962; Gray

& Rogers, 1956) have written profiles of adult reading habits based on low,

medium, and high income groups suggesting, in contrast>that income is a good

predictor of reading attitudes and habits.

In this study analysis of variance by income of various measuregave evidence

of significance only for educational level achieved (p< .01), self-petceived read-

ing ability (p< .05), one's confidence as a reader (p<.05). and attitbde toward

reading (p<.05). Post hoc Scheffé tests of pair-wise comperisons between

groups revealed that those in the high family income group had achieved tatis-

tically greater educational levels than those in the low family income group. so

those 41 the high family income group hui significantly more positive se
perceived reading abilities than those in the low family income group.

A second analysis of variance was done with the student group removed since it

was hypothesized that this group might be confounding results of the $0-$10,000

family income group. Analysis of variance by income without the students gave

evidence of significant differences based only on education (p< .01). The other

significant differances disappeared.
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None of these findings seernparficularly startling. Of greater interest perhaps is
those measures of adult reading habits for which there were no significant
differences in relation to income. These measures included amount of job read-
ing, total reading, free reading, variety and intensity of motivations for reading,
comfort with job reading demands, going to boos for information about problems
on the lob, and the value of school learning to, one's life. Though some re-
searchers (Fisher, 1962; Gray & Rogers, 1956)"have offered income as a
predictor of reading habit, it seems more appropriatelice, predictor of education
and setf-perceived ability. All other aspects of reading habit seem unaffected by
income. In general results from this study confirm Link and Hopf's finding that
income is a less important factor than education as an influence on adult reading
attitudes and habits. It would seem that composite profiles of adult reading habits
based on socioeconomic status alone ought to be read with caution.

Have changes occurred In adults Job-related reading habits?

In 1973 Sharon reported adults median reading time on the job to be 61 minutes
per day. In the current study the median job-related reading time was 31 minutes
per day; the mean, 73 minutes per day. Before estimating job reading time,
respondents were requested to consider all memos, letters, and advertisements
confronted on the job. This resulted in an extremely wide range of job reading
times reported and may explain the disparity in mean and median scores as
compared to the mean and median scores reported by Sharon.

No identifiable groups in the current study reported real discomfort with on the job
reading demands. As a matter of fact, all groups reported feeling reasonably
comfortable. Blacks, however, reported significantly (p<.001) more discomfort
with job-related reading than whites. This is really a matter of degree rather than
of quality. Blacks were comfortable but less so than whites.

The most realistic perspective on this item is to examine the percentagn of
respondents experiencing reading discomfort. In 1971 Sharon repoled less than
1% of respondents experiencing reading difficulties: The findings of the current
studi reveal 11.6% of the respondents reporting discomfort with job-related
reading demands. The data suggest a possible increase distributed lightly across
all groups in discomfort with job-related reading demands. This increase in
discomfort would seem to coincide with the increase in total amount of reading
since Sharon's study.

In terms of going to books for inforrntition about problems on the job, this study
found tire mean for all groups except those with less than a high school education
tended toward the "like me" side of a five-point Likert scale. Significant differ-
ences were found for the demographic variable of sex (p<.05). Men reported
going to books or manuals for information about problems on the job more than
women did. Even when the student group was removed this difference rcmained.

As a means of further analysis of relationship, selected survey items were
examined for correlation to other items (Spearman's rho). In this study the
correlation between time spent on job-related rt4ading and comfort with the
reading demands of one's job was low (.068). Cso also was the correlation
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between going to books for InformtIon about problems on the job and comfort

with the reading demands of one"S job (-.043). Apparently one's comfort or

discomfort with job-related reading de ands has little influence on the amount of

time one spends reading on the job or khether one seeks answers to problems

on the Job from books or manuals.

Have changes occurred In where adutts\get reading material?

In 1930 Gray and Munroe found the most f uant way of obtaining reading

material was to purchase It or, second, to borrow it. Three years later, during the

height of the depression, Waples found people àcured reading materials from

(1) "all others," (2) friends, (3) subscriptions, (4) nêvsstands, (5) drug stores, (6)

public libraries, (7) bookstores, and (8) rental fibre es. Link and Hoci, in 1946,

found that about 57% of 1982, active readers had orrowed their latest book,

followed by 31% who had bought theirs. One must rem mbar Link and Hopf were

considering only where one's latest book had been obtained. The most recent

Gallup report (1976) found persons mostfrequently obtalned books by borrowing

from a friend (37%), buying at a bookstore (36%), checking out from the library

(27%), and purchasing through a book club (15%). 's

As in Gray and Munroe's 1930 study, respondents to the current study most

typically replied that stores wero their primary source of reading materials.

Subscriptions or book clubs were generally second with one notable exception.

Respondents with family incomes of more than S20,000 per year most typically

reported subscriptions or book clubs were the source of most of their reading

materials, followed by stores as the second most common source. Economic

advantage saems to alloW these respondents to experience a convenient and

frequent influx of new reading materials into their homes.

Have changes occurred In how adults find out about new materials to read?

In 1930 Gray and Munroe found respondents learned most frequently of new

books to read through. friends (54%) and book reviews (29%). Waples in 1938

again found that friends were frequent recommenders of books. In the current

study "friends" per se was not a response choice; however, "suggestions from

others," a similar choice, was the most frequent answer of survey respondents

regardless of demographic variable. Interestingly, "advertising" was respon-

dents' second most frequent way to find out about new reading materials, with

"browsing" the third choice. It would Nem that in the past 35 years advertising

has become a new persuasive force influencing what people choose to read.

Recommendations of friends, however, as In the past, remain the greatest

influence on adults' choices of reading Material.

Where are adults most likely to seek help for reading problems?

Previous studies have not examined this question. The answer is important,

however, as adult retraining needs increase. The results indicate that groups of

adults in relation to various demographic variables would consult distinctly differ-\ ent sources for help with a rea 'ing problem. Men would most frequently seek

help from no one. The data would suggest that men most typically do not want to

\ admit difficulties with reading to anyone. Women, on the other hand, would most
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frequently enlist the aid of a school or a doctor. When examined by race, whites,
16 about equal percentages, would first seek help from no one, a school, or a
doctor. In contrast, blacks indicated they would first seek the help of a teacher or a
friend/relative followed by going to a school. No blacks reported they would seek
out a doctor.

It is Impossible to determine whether these racial differences are the result of
more blacle, 'seling economically unable to consult doctors, more blacks trusting
teachers, or more blacks viewing reading difficulties as educational rather than
physical. 'Respondents of both races who had completed college or graduate
work said they would most typically consult a doctor. Well-educated adults seem
to view any reading problems they might have as having physical causes. Those
with less than a high school education, in comparison, most frequently reported
they would seek help from no one or from a school. Clearly these persons do not
view their reading problems as having physical causes. Many of these adults, it
seems, would prefer to ignore a reading problem or are embarrassed to seek
help. Interestingly, those with farni incomes between $10,000420,000 per year
would most typically seek help from no one or from a school while those earning
more than $20,000 per year would first seek help from a doctor or a school. It
would seem respondents with higher income levels could more readily seek the
aid of more expensive outside sources. This fact seems especially evident when
one notes that there were no clear preferences of sources of help for those
earning less than $10,000.

It seems apparent that adult preferences in sources for help with reading difficul-
ties vary a great deal and that there a e clear differences based upon sex,
education, income, and race. Adult education and retraining needs to examine
the population it will serve before offering information about reading assistance.
For some populations, physicians and optometrists may be able to provide
referral service while for oti',$rs the schools mil neighborhood groups might meet
the need. For many males, advertising may be needed to break through the "no
one" choice pattern. Since adults identify a variety of remedies and sources of
help with reading problems, adult educators and social agencies need to be
aware of the whole spectrum of sources for adult referrals.

Conclusions and Observations
The data collected and analyzed in this survey of adult reading habits and
attitudes lead to a number of conclusions, observations, and speculations.
Though each of these has been touched on in the results and the discussion
sections, a compilation and re-emphasis at this point should prove useful.

The overwhelming conclusion concerning the relationship of adult reading habits
to demographic variables such as race, income, and employment Status is that
demographic variables are not useful as predictors of reading habit. Even educa-
tional level, a traditionally effective predictor of reading competence, is only
mildly effective as a predictor of adult reading habits. The majority of the explana-
tion for an individual's reading pattems and habits must reside with factors other
than membership in an easily classifiable demographic group. The only demo-
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graphic group to prove individually effective as a predictor of adult reading habit

and attitude was the gender of the reader.

Even though gender demonstrated a small degree of effectiveness as a predictor

of reading habit, it must be noted that previous gaps between the average
reading time of men and women appear to have closed. The same equivalence

appears to be true for the reading times of black and white readers in the survey
sample. There were a few significant differences between demographic groups

on variables related to motivations for reading. Readers across demographic
categories showed no significant differences in their motivations for reading. The

main differences that emerge tend to be between males and females.

A significant finding along these lines has to do with the fully employed women.
They do significantly more job-related reading than do fully employed males. For

most employment groups who faced required job reading, reading attitude ap-
peared to be low. Reading attitude was high among retirees, housewives, and the

unemployed who faced no required reading. Fully employed women, however,
appear to be able to do more required job-related reading, while at the same time

doing more free reading and maintaining high attitude toward reading. This is an

encouraging finding in light of the impact of parental reading models on the future
reading success of children. Working women are maintaining their positive
reading attitudes and habits.

A less encouraging corollary to this observation is the fact that males' main type
of reading is "job-related" and the major motivation for male reading is "to get
something done." Societal changes seem to be thrusting upon males a greater

participation in the child rearing role. This greater participation in chHd rearing in

light of the more negative male reading labits and attitudes could have implica-

tions for negatively influencing children's reading success. Further study in this

area is clearly necessary.

The survey item results dealing with job reading suggest some changes since the

early seventies. The amount of job-related reading seems to be on the increase
though cross-study comparisons are difficult to make. It also appears that the
percentage of adults experiencing discomfort in the face of job reading demands

is small, but on the increase. This discomfort appears to be spread across all
education and income categories rather than be concentrated in a single cate-

gory.

This study detected a change among adults in sources of information about
reading material. Recommendations from friends has remained the top source of

information about reading materials over the past 50 years, but advertising and

browsing at book covers have appeared as new and prevalent alternate sources
of information about new materials. This information suggests a need for re-
search on the effects of these new dissemination patterns. Such research should

be completed by impartial groups rather than by marketing departments of the

book publishing industry.
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A final observation to be made about the study results t;oncerns responses to
items concerning sources for reading help. In light of increased occupation
retraining and increased reading demands, it seems clear that adults are likely to
need help in improving reading efficiency if not in improving more basic reading
skills. Survey results suggest different segments of the adult population are likely
to seek that reading aid from widely different sources. For example, the wealthy
consult physicians for reading help while the less wealthy contact schools. Men
tend to seek help from no one while tiacks avoid physicians and optometrists.
Adult educators need to do more detailed population studies if the services they
offer are to reach the adults .ho need them.
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known, but status tastes very well

Buy as gifts present anyway known

Challenge the reader's attitudes And Reinforce the reader's attitudes and
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Raoroduced from Books and Rffdkv (p. 68) by Mann and Burgoyne. published by Mdre Deutsch (copyright. Plait H. Mann. 1969).
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c.n

Norrning Guidelines for the Mikulecky Behavioral Reading Attitude Measure

'sir. and Sr. High School Populations in Urban, Suburban, and Rural Settings)

Level Urban Suburban Rur1

N Mean Range S.D. Nit---7.17an Range S.D.. N Mean Range S.D

'Jr. 127 55.93 27-90(63) 12.11 276 59.60 25-98(73) 14. 3 182 60.81 22-92(70) 13.91

Sr. 332 55.24 20-90(70). 12.51 144 58.29 24-95(71) 15.5k 190 59.28 29-97(68) 15.17

Attitude Bands for Junior and Senior High School by 1 ..atitn

Attitude
Level

Urban
/

Suburban Rural

Jr. High St. High Jr. High Sr. High Jr. High Sr. High

Above
Average 66-100 A"1-100 68-100 67-100 69-100 68-100

Average 53-65 59-61 52-67 50-66 54-68 52-67

Below
Avtrage 2(-52 20-48 20-51 20-49 20-53 20-51



Stages of Krathwohl's Taxonomy
as Reflected by

Mikulecky Behavioral Reading Attitude Measure Items

Stage I (Attending) of the taxonomy is reflected by items 1,3,5,7.

Each items provides from 1 to points. A perfect score at this stage

would be 4 items x 3 points . 20 points. A student can be said to have

attained a stage if he/she has 75% of the possible points at that stage.

By interpreting items and stages, a deeper understanding of a student's

reading att4tude is possible.

Krathwohl Stages

I Attending: The individual
is generally aware of read-
ing and tolerant of it.

II Responding: The indivi-
dual is willing to read
uhder certain circumstan-
ces. He or she begins to
choose and occasionally
enjoy reading.

Items Criterion Score

(1-5 points pos- (75 percent of

sible each item) 'possible points)

1,3,5,7 15 pts.

11,14,16 11 pts.

III. Valuing: the individual 13,15,17,18,19 23 pts.

begins to accept the worth 20

of'reading as a vlaue to
be preferred and even to
extend to others.

IV. Organization: For the in-
dividual, reading is part
of an organized value n:ys-

_ tem and is so habitual 1hat

it is almost "instinctive."

V. Characterization: For thu
individual, reading is so

much a part of life that
both the reader and otheys
see reading as crucialAo
this person.

9,10,12 11 pts.

2,4,6,8 15 pis.
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Anderson, Indiana, was chosen as the target city for the current study because of
its close correlation to national normal standards. The following 1970 census
information clearly indicates this similarity and validates the selection.1

Population Percenta es

Female Male White Black 18/over 65/over

USA 51.3% 48.7% 88.8% 11.2% 65.62 9.9%

IND. 51.3% 48.7%. 93.17. 6.9% 64.4% 9.5%

AND. 52.3% 47.7% 90.6% 9.4% 66.1% 9.62

In relation to percentages of each sex, of each race, of citizens 18 years of age
and over, and 65 years of age and over, census figures reveal Anderson to be
representative of both Indiana and the U.S. at large. Note the number of blacks in
Anderson (9.4%). more closely reflects the percentage of blacks in the U.S.
(11.2%) than does the state of Indiana (6.9%).

Anderson data for median age, birth rate, and death rate are again similar to state
and national figures.

Age, Birth, Death Comparison

Total Pop. Median Age Birth Rate Death Ratv 25/ovvr

USA 28.3 yrs. 17.5 (per 1000) 9.5 (per 1000) 109,899,359

IND. 5,193,669 27.3 yrs. 17.9 (per 1000) 9.6 (per 1000) 2,746,414

AND. 70,853 27.8 yrs. 20.2 (per 1000) 9.8 (per 1000) 37,873

The median number of years of schooling for adults age 25 and over in Anderson
is close to what the census figures show for Indiana and the U.S. The percentage
of persons who have less than a total of five years of schooling is lower for both
Anderson and Indiana than the percentage figure for the nation. At the other end
of the scale, the number of persons in both Anderson and Indiana who have
completed four years of college is fewer than the national average. Anderson,
Indiana and U.S. percentages for those 25 years of age and above who have
completed four years of high school are similar. At first glance these figures may
seem low; however, one must remember that it was only in 1940 that "for the first
time more than half (51%) of the 17 year-olds (in the U.S.) completed high
school" (Fay, 1978). This group of adults in 1970 was 47 years of age. From this
perspective these census figures for all adults age 25 and older, which show that
only about 50% have completed high school, seem more reasonable.

The census information was obtained from U.S. Bureau of the Census, County and City Data Book.
1972 (A Statistical Abstract Supplement) U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.. 1973.
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School Years Completed: Adults Age 25+
Median Less than 5 4 years high school 4 years college\ USA 12.1 yrs. 5.5% 52.37. 10.7%

NNkND. 12.1 yrs. 3.27. 52.9% h.37.\ \
ANti. 12 yrs. 3.5% 50.2% 7.3%

In Anderson there were somewhat fewer persons earning less than $5,000 than
were earnOlg :3ss than that amount on the national scale in 1970. Additionally,
there were atka fewer persons earning more than $25,000 a year in Anderson
compared to national figures. One must remember that while the figures show
Andel son income. figures to be quite representative of both Indiana and the
couni.ry as a wholkin 1970, such city, state, and national percentages have
changed greatly with\te roughly 54% inflation rate between 1971 and 1977.

Income

<3,000 3,000-4,999 ',000-9,999 10,000-14,000 15,000-24,000 >25,000

USA 10.3% 10.07. . 26.6% 16.0% 4.6%

\

IND. 7.87. 8.4% 3\4.17. 30.47. 15.97. 3.57.

AND. 7.0% 8.5% 35.9%\ 29.3% 17.0% 2.4%

The median income for all families in And\e(son was very close to both Indiana
and national averages. While whites in Ander* had median incomes very close
to national norms, blacks in Anderson obtained median incomes somewhat
higher than national norms.

Median Income
All Families White Black ter Capita Money Income

USA $9,586 $ 9,957 $6,063
.

$3,119

IND. $9,966 $10,096 $7,904 $3,070

AND. $9,811 :') 9,983 $7,983 $3,237

5 7
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Hello

My name is , and I'm working with Dr. Larry Mikulecky of

the School of Education, Indiana University. We're doing a telephone survey

concerning adult reading habits. The information from this survey will be used to

help make changas in adult education programs at all levels and the programs of

some high schools. (Are you over 18?) If you don't mind, I'd appreciate a few

minutes of your time to ask you some questions about your reading habits. If you

wish, the results of the survey will be made available to you when it is completed.

The first series of questions describes people in a variety of situations. For

example, listen to this ()ascription:

You receive a book for a Christmas present. You start the book, but decide

to stop halfway through.

If that description is very like you, I want you to give the description a score of 5. If

the description isn't like you at all, if it is very unlike you, give it a score of 1. It the

description is unhke you, give it a score of 2: if it is between being unlike you and

like you, give it a score of 3; if the description is like you, give it d score of 4.

So what score would you give the following description? (Reread from above.)

(Repeat scores and point meanings for thP first few items.)

Okay, the next item is . . . (begin survey):

1. You walk into the office of a doctor or dentist and notice that there are

magazines set out.

V;),y unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

2. People have made Jokes about your reading in unusual circumstances or

situations.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

3. You are at a shopping center where you've been several times. Someone

comes up to you and asks you where books and magazines are sold. You

are able to tell the person where to find them.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

4. You feel very uncomfortable because emergencies have kept you away from

reading for a couple of days.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

5. You are waiting for a friend in an airport or supermarket and find yourself

leafing through the magazines and paperback books.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me
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8. If a group of acquaintances would laugh at you for always being buried in a
book you'd know it's true and wouldn't mind much at all,

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

7. You are tired of waiting to see the dentist, so you start to page through a
magazine.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

8. People who are regular readers often ask your opinion about new books.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

9. One of your first impulses is to "look it up" whenever there is something you
don't know or whenever you are going to start something new.

Very unlike me 1 2 4 5 Very like me

10. Even though you are a very busy person, there is somehow always time for
reading.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

11. You've finally got some time alone in your favorite chair on a Sunday
afternoon. You see something to read and decide to spend a few minutes
reading just because you feel like it.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

12. You tend to disbelieve and be a little disgusted by people who repeatedly say
they don't have time to read.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

13. You find yourself giving special books to friends or relatives as gifts.

Very unlike *me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

14. At Christmas time, you look into the display window of a bookstore and find
yourself interested in some books and uninterested in others.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Vury like me

15. Sometimes you find yourself so excited by a book that you try to get friends to
read it.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

16. You've just finished reading a story, and you settle baCk for a moment to sort
of enjoy and remember what you've just read.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

17. You choose to read non-required books and articles fairly regularly (a few
times a week).

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me
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18. Your friends would not be at all surprised to see you buying or borrowing a
book.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

19. You have just gotten comfortably settled in a new city. Among the things you

plan to do are to check out the library and the bookstores.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

20. You've just heard about a good book but haven't been able to find it. Even
though you're tired, you look for it in one more book storiii.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

21. When you were young, you read a great deal about some topics.

Very.unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

22. The reading demands of your job (or household responsibiiities if a house-

wife) make you feel uncomfortable':

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

23. You often go to books or manuals for information about problems on your
job.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

24. What you learned in school has been very valuable in your work and in your
life.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

25. As a reader, you consider yourself to be (1) Poor, (2) Below Average, (3)
Average, (4) Above Average or (5) Excellent.

1 2 3 4 5

Now, I am going to ask you to rate from Very Unlike You to Very Like You, on a
scale from 1 to 5, your reasons for reading.

26. You readto find out how to get something done.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

27. You readto keep up with what's going on.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

28. You readto discuss what you have read with friends.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

29. You readfor relaxation and personal enjoyment.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me

6 I
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30. You readto study for personal and occupational advancement.

Very unlike me 1 2 3 4 5 Very like me
a

31. The main types of reading I do are:

32, (Check off their main types. First choice: 31. Second choice: 32.)

a. Job-related reading
b. Light book reading
c. Magazines
d. Newspapers
e. Textbook reading
f. Other (be sure to specify in notes)

33. The way I get most of my reading material is... .

34. (Check off main sources. First choice: 33. Second choice: 34.)

a. From subscriptions and book clubs
b. to borrow from friends and relatives
c. as gifts
d. frbm the library
e. from stores
f. other. (be sure to specify in notes)

35. The ways I find out about new things to read are. .. .

36. (Check off top two ways. Primary way: 35. Second way: 36.)

a. from advertisements
b. suggestion from friends and relatives
c. from libraries
d. from browsing books
e. from teachers
f. other

37. If I had trouble reading, I would go first for help to. . (Check off answer.)

a. A church o. community organization.
b. A frigrid or relative.
c. A liBrary.
d. A school (high school, university or other).
e. A teacher (present or former).
f. No one, I'd try to work it out on my own.
g. A doctor or optometrist.
h. Other.

38. Compared to other people your age, your understanding or comprehension
of things you read is (1) Poor, (2) Below Average. (3) Average, (4) Above
Average, (5) Excellent.

1 2 3 4 5
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39. Compared to other people your age, your rate or speed of reading is (1) Poor.

(2) Below Average, (3) Average,.(4) Above Average, (5) Excellent.

1 2 3 4 5

40. Sex
1.=M
2.-F

41. Race
1. White
2. Black
3. Spanish
4. Oriental
5. American Indian
6. Other

42. Family Income
1. Under $3,000 per year
2. $3,00045,000 per year
3. $5,000410,000 per year
4. $10,000-$20,000 per year
5. $20,000 and above

43. Employment status
1. Work full time
2. Work part time
3. Housewife
4. Unemployed
5. Student
6. Retired

44. How much schooling have you finished?
1. Less than high school
2. High school
3. Some post high school
4. College
5. Graduate work

45. I have enrolled in the following
college) since leaving school:

0 1 2 3 4 5 or more

46. aring a usual day the amount
memoranda, pamphlets, reports,

Record answer in minutes
2 hours (120 minutes)
3 hours (180 minutes)
4 hours (240 minutes)

number of classes (adult education or

6 (still in school)

of time I spend reading (books, letters,
etc.) for my job is:

5 hours (300 minutes)
6 hours (360 minutes)
7 hours (420 minutes)
8 hours (480 minutes)
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47. During a usual day, the total amount of time I spend reading (job non-job) is:

Record answer In minutes
2 hours (120 minutes)
3 hours (180 minutes)
4 hours (240 minutes)

4,1z V,
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Table 1
Population Description: Each Demographic Variable by Sex

N

N.1.1

'JOT* ..G1-1 N

N.F

7-107 ''It

W 109 38.4 92.4 153 53.9 42.2

13 8 2.8 6.8 12 4.2 7.2

0 1 .4 .8 1 .4 .6

Total' 118 41.6 100.0 166 58.5 100.0

Education

'H.S. 14 5.0 11.9 27 9.5 16.3

H.S. 34 12.0 28.8 54 19.0 32.5

Post H.S. 42 :4.8 35.6 -7 11.3 29.5

College 16 5.6 11.6 26 9.2 15.1

Grad. 12 4.2 10.: 10 3.5 6.0

Total 118 4/.6 100.0 166 38.', 100.0

Family Income

.3.000 2 .7 1.1 11 1.9 11.11

3-5.000 4 1.4 3.4 13 4.6 2.8

5-10.000 9 1.2 1.6 50 10.6 18.1

10-20.000 56 19.? 41.5 :.e, 14. 7 51.1

20.000 41 14.4 14.1 45 15.8 27.1

3.8. 6 2.1 5.1 II 1.9 6.6

Total 118 sl.S 100.0 161, 58.5 100.0

Employment
LI WO 11 1 le I. c1 1W 1 11 1

PT 4 : 4 1.4 16 5.6 4.6

HW 0 0 0 49 17. 5 111.0

S 1 .4 .8 Ii 2.8 4.8

STU 1/ 6.0 14.4 19 6./

HET 1 5.s 7.1 1 ).

Total 118 41.6 100.0 166 58.4 100.0

.Percvnt.i4p OW 10).11 ci ,ntp.

Pvt., vnt.Igc 01 h v. .30.110114 ,111



Table 2
Population Description: Each Demographic Variable by Race

N

N-W
4

TOT* XCR N

N-li

ZT0T ZGH N

N.0

ZTO1 7.(1t

Sex

M 109 38.4 41.6 8 2.8 40.0 1 .4 50.0

F 153 53.9 58.4 12 4.2 60.0 1 .4 50.0

Total 262 92.3 100.0 20 7.0 100.0 2 .8 100.0

Muctition

(H.S., 34 12.0 13.0 6 2.1 30.0 1 .4 50.0

H.S. 85 29.9 32.4 1 1.1 15.0 0 0 0

Post H.S. 82 28.9 31.3 8 2.8 40.0 1 .4 50.0

College 40 14.1 15.3 2 .7 10.0 0 0 0

Grad. 21 7.4 8.0 1 5.0 0 0 0

Total 262 .. 3 100.0 20 7.1 100.0 2 .8 1110.0

Family Income

* 3,000 10 1.5 3.8 2 .7 10.0 1 .4 50.0

3-5,b00 15 5.1 5.7 . ' .7 10.0 0 0 0

5-10,000 35 12.3 11.4 1 1.1 15.0 1 .4 S0.0

10-20.000 103 it.1 39.1 9 1.2 45.0 U 0 0

20.000 81 29.2 51.7 3 1.1 15.0 0 0 0

N . 16 5.6 6.1 I .4 5.0 0 0 0

Total 262 92.2 100.0 20 7.2 100.0 2 .8 100.0

Employment

FT 129 45.4 49.2 12 4.2 60.0 0 0 0

PT 19 6.7 7.1 0 0 0 1 .4 50.0

HW 47 16.5 17.9 2 .7 10.0 0 0 0

UN 9 1./ 3.4 0 0 0 0 0 0

STU 30 10.6 11.5 5 1.8 :5.0 1 ,4 50.0

NET 28 9.9 10.7 1 5.0 0 0 0

Total 262 92.3 100.0 20 7.1 100.0 2 .8 100.0

*Pcrventage of the total group.

'Pvrceofage of each category. e.g.. whltc., of wad., or 520,000+, or lull tImo omplovod.
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Table 3
Population Description: Each Demographic Variable by Education

N.<9.S.

%17,T* %GR'

N*H.S.

%TOT %CR '

N=Post H.S.

%TOT %GR N

N=College

%TOT Y.GR

N=Crad.

%TOT %CR

Sex

13 5.0 32.5 34 12.0 38.6 42 14.8 46.2 16 5.6 38.1 12 4.2 54.5

27 9.5 67.5 54 19.0 61.4 49 17.3 53.8 26 9.2 61.9 10 1.5 45.5

Total 40 14.5 100.0 88 31.0 100.0 91 32.1 100.0 42 14.8 100.0 22 7.7 100.0

Race

33 11.6 82.5 85 29.() 96.6 82 28.9 90.1 40 14.1 95.2 21 7.4 95.5

6 2.1 15.0 3 1.1 3.4 8 2.8 8.8 2 .7 4.8 1 .4 4.5

0 1 .4 2.5 0 0 0 1 .4 1.1 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total 40 14.1 100.0 88 31.0 100.0 91 32.1 100.0 42 14.8 100.0 22 7.8 100.0

Family Income

.3,000 4 1.4 10.0 5 1.8 5.7 2 .7 2.2 2 .7 4.8 0 0 0

3-5,000 5 1.8 12.5 6 2.1 6.8 3 1.1 3.3 3 1.1 7.1 0 0 0

5-10,000 3.2 22.5 10 3.5 11.4 13 4.6 14.3 2 .7 4.8 5 1.8

10-20,000 13 4.6 30.0 38 11.4 43.2 42 14.8 46.2 9 3.2 21.4 10 1.5 !.5.%

.'9,000 6 2.1 15.0 23 8.1 26.1 26 9.2 28.6 24 8.5 57.1 7 2.5 11.8

4 1.4 10.0 6 2.1 6.8 5 1.8 5.5 2 .7 4.8 0 0 0

Total 41 14.5 100.0 88 31.0 100.0 91 32.2 100.0 42 14.9 100.0 22 7 .M

Employment

FT 16 5.6 40.0 43 15.1 48.9 46 16.2 50.5 22 7.1 52.4 41.94 10.h

PT 0 0 0 9 3.2 10.2 6 2.1 6.n i 1.1 7.1 , 4.1

HW 7 2.5 17.5 24 8.5 27.3 7 2.5 7.7 9 1.2 21.4 2 .7 9.1

UN 2 .7 5.0 4 1.4 4.5 2 .7 2.2 1 .4 2.4 0 0 a

STU 5 1.8 12.5 2 .7 2.3 25 8.8 27.5 1 1.1 7.1 0 0 a

RFT 10 3.5 25.0 6 2.1 6.8 5 1.8 5.5 4 1.4 4.5 4 1.4 18.2

Total 40 14.1 100.0 88 31.0 100.0 91 32.1 10 ) 42 14.9 100.0 22 7.1 Mo.()

*Percentage of the total group.

'Percentage of each category, e.g., white, or grad., or $20,000+, or lull time employed.

GS



Table 4
Population Description: Each Demographic Variable by Famili, Income

N=<3,000

%TA* %08'

N.3-5.0.00

'..0K1 %GR

N=5-10.000

N %TOT %G8 N

N=10-20,000

%TOT %GR N

N=>20,000

%TOT ZGR

Sex

M . 2 .7 15.4 4 1.4 23.5 9 3.2 23.1 56 19.7 50.0 41 14.4 47.7

F 11 3.9 84.6 13 4.6 76.5 30 10.6 76.9 56 19.7 50.0 45 15.8 52.3

Total 13 4.6 100.0 17 6.0 100.0 39 13.8 100.0 112 39.4 100.0 86 30.2 100.0

Race

W 10 3.5 76.9 15 5.3 88.2 35 12.; 89.7 103 36.3 92.0 83 29.2 96.5

8 2 .7 15.4 2 .7 11.8 3 1.1 7.7 9 "3.h 8.0 3 1.1 3.5

0 1 .4 7.7 0 0 0 1 ..4 2.6 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total 13 4.6 100.0 17 6.0 100.0 39 13.8 100.0 112 39.5 100.0 86 30.3 100.0

Wucation
4 1.4 30.8 5 1.8 29.4 9 3.2 23.1 13 4.6 11.6 6 2.1 7.0

H.S. 5 1.8 38.5 6 2.1 35.3 10 3.i 25.6 38 13.4 33.9 23 8.1 26.7

Post H.S. 2 .7 15.4 3 1.1 17.6 1: 4.6 33.3 42 14.8 37. 26 9.2 30.2

College 2 .7 15.4 3 1.1 17.6 2 .7 5.1 9 3.2 8.0 24 8.5 27.9

Gran. 0 9 0 0 0 0 5 1.8 12.8 10 3.5 8.9 7 2.5 8.1

lotali 13 4.6 100.0 17 6.1 100.0 39 13.8 100.0 112 39.5 100.0 86 30.4 100.0

Employment

F*1
1
. ., 7.7 5 1.8 29.4 18 6.3 46.2 60 21.1 53.6 51 18.0 59.3

PT 1 ., 7.7 1 .4 5.9 3 1.1 7.7 10 3.5 8.9 5 1.8 5.8

IN 3 1.. 23.1 2 .7 11.8 6 2.1 15.4 17 6.0 15.2 15 5.3 17.4

UN 1 .4 7.7 0 0 0 1 .4 2.6 3 1.1 2.7 3 1.1 3.5

STr 4 1.4 30.8 3 1.1 17.6 3 1.1 7.1 15 5.3 13.4 9 3.2 10.5

RE1 3 1.1 23.1 6 2.1 35.3 8 2.S 20.5 7 2.5 +.3 3 1.1 3.5

Total 13 4.8 100.0 17 6.1 100.0 )9 13.8 100.0 112 39.5 100.0 ..'l 30.5 100.0

*Pvr:erltage (.! the total group.

-Pcrcentage ot each category, e.g., whitv, or grad., or $20,000+, or full time employed.



Table 5
Population Description: Each Dernographic Variable by Employment Status

A

N.FT

%TOT* 7.,GR- N

N=PT

%TOT %CR N

N=HW

%TOT .%GR N

N=PN

%TOT %GR N

N.-STU

%TOT %GR N

N=RET

%TOT %GR

Sex

H 89 31.3 63.1 4 1.4 20.0 0 0 0 1 .4 11.1 17 6.0 47.2 7 2.5 .24.1

F 52 18.3 36.9 16 5.6 80.0 49 17.3 100.0 8 2.8 88.9 19 6.7 52.8 22 7.7 75.9

Total 141 49.6 100.0 20 7.0 100.0 49 17.3 100.0 9 3.2 10.0 36 12.7 100.0 29 10.2 100.0

Race

W 129 45.4 91.5 19 6.7 95.0 47 16.5 95.9 9 3.2 100.0 30 10.6 83.3 28 9.9 96.6

B 12 4.2 8.5 0 0 0 2 .7 4.1 0 0 0 ..5 1.8 13.9 1 .4 3.4

0 0 0 0 1 .4 5.0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 .4 2.8 0 0 0

Total 141 49.6 100.0 20 7.1 100.0 49 17.2 100.0 9 3.2 100.0 36 12.8 100.0 29 10.3 '100.0

Education

U.S. 16 5.6 11.3 0 0 0 7 2.5 14.3 2 .7 22.2 5 1.8 14.1 10 3.5 34.5

H.S. 43 15.1 30.5 9 3.2 45.0 24 8.5 49.0 4 :.4 44.4 2 .7 5.7 6 2.1 20,7

Post B.S. 46 16.2 32.6 6 2.1 30.0 7 2.5 14.3 2 .7 2?.2 25 8.8 7.4 5 1.8 1i.2

College 22 ..7 15.6 3 1.1 15.0 9 3.2 18.4 1 .4 1).1 3 1.1 8.6 4 1.4 13.8

Grad. 14 4.9 9.9 2 .7 10.0 2 .7 4.1 0 0 9 0 0 0 4 1.4 13.8

lotal 141 49.5 100.0 20 7.1 100.0 49 17.4 100.0 9 3.2 100.0 35 12.4 100.0 29 10.2 100.0

Family Income

3,000 1 .4 ,7 1 .4 5.0 3 1.1 6.1 1 .4 11.1 4 1.4 11.1 3 .1.1 10.3

3-5,000 5 1.8 3.5 1 .4 5.0 2 .7 4.1 0 0 0 3 1.1 8.3 6 2.1 20.7

5-10,000 18 6.3 12.8 3 1.1 15.0 6 2.1 1).2 1 .4 11.1 3 1.1 8.3 8 2.8 27.6

1020,000 60 21.1 42.6 10 3.5 50.0 17 6.0 3-.7 3 1.1 1).1 15 5.1 41.7 7 2.5 24.1

.20,000 51 18.0 36.2 5 1.8 25.0 15 5.3 30.6 1 1.1 51.3 9 3.2 2-.0 3 1.1 10.3

N.R. 6 2.1 4.3 0 0 0 6 2.1 12.2 1 .4 11.1 2 .7 5.6 2 .7 6.9

Total 141 49.7 100.0 20 7.2 100.0 49 17.3 100.0 9 l. 100.0 36 12.8 100.0 24 9.8 100.0

*Pcrucntjgc 0 t t In. t t.i
Pcrvental,te ,,t v.Icil , 4 tt.gor v . ... y. I to . or y,r.o.1 .. or .5.20.0()0+ . or i II It t i m., ...mp



Table 6
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffé Tests

of 121 by Each Demographic Variable
121. When you were young, you read a great deal about some topics.

(very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

1 ,4t !...-Y. Test

of Significance

.,.

Sex ,

M 118 3.91 1.44 .1754 Not Significant

F 166 3.98 1.32

Race

W 262 3.92 1.38 .65 Not Significant

B 20 4.20 1.20

0 2 50. 0

Educatioh

Less Than High Scnool 40 3.70 1.59 .68 Not Significant

High School 88 3.86 1.38

Post High School 91 4.03 1.34

College 42 4.14 1.26

Graduate Work 22 4.05 1.25

Famili lneomy

Less Than 3,000 13 3.62 1.45 1.0052 Not Significant

:1-5.000 17 3,41 1.54

5-10,000 39 4.15 1.23

10-20,000 112 3.99 1.37

Greater Than 20,000 86 4.00 1.35

No Response 17 3.71 I.51

Em.EloYmeilt.

Full Time 144 3.96 1.42 .74 Not Significant

Part Time 20 4.05 1.28

Housewife 49 3.73 1.40

Unemployed 9 4.56 .88

Student 36 3.83 1.40

Retired 29 4.10 1.23

*p<.05
**p<.01

***p<.001

68



N

Table 7
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Schee Tests

of 122 by Each Demographic Variable
122. The reading demands of your job (or household responsibilities requiring
reading it housewi7e) make you teel muomfortable.
(ve.ry unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (vurv Ilke me)

All Casta N Mean S.D. F-Ratio of Significance

Sex

M :18 1.81 1.20 .3549 Not gignificant

F 166 1.73 1.17

Race

\,.14 26-? 1.68 1.11 6.59 ***

II 20 2.70 1.56

0 \\ 2 3.5 0

Education,

40 2.25 1.56 2.675 *Less Than High School

High School 88 1.60 .99

Post High School 91 1.78 1.19

College 42 1.64 1.07

Graduate rk , 22 1.59 .96

Familz Income

Less Than 3,000 11 2.23 1.64 .9'74 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 1.94 1,20

5-10,000 19 1.19 1.11

10-20,000 112 1.73-\ 1.16

Greater Than 20,000 86 1.63 103

No Response 17 2.06 1,64

Entpl nitny nt.

Full rime 141 1.70 1.21 :s?\.Q7 *

Part T bit, 20 1.50 .6 I \

Housewii.. 49 1.('5 1.09

Unemployed 9 1.56 .88

Student 16 2.44 1.36

Retired 29 1.66 1.01

*p.05
**p'.01

***pc.001

69
\es,



Table 8
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of 123 by Each Demographic Variable
123. You often go to books or manuals for information about problems on your

job. (very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean 5.0. F-Ratio

Pogt Yoo Test
of Significance

Sex

M 118 3.68 1.56 5.33 *

F 166 3.23 1.61

Race

W 262 3.43 1.62 .1622 Nut Significant

13 20 3.25 1.55

2 4.00

Educatjen

Less Than High School 40 2.98 1.66 1.54 Not Signific

High School 88 3.28 1.67

Post High School 91 3.65 1.53

College 42 3.52 1.60

Graduate Work 22 3.64 1.50

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 3.15 1.57 1.52 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 3.41 1.62

5-10,000 39 3.05 1.64

10-20,000 112 3.56 1.52

Greater Than 20,000 86 3.58 1.62

No Response 17 2.71 1.86

Em.loyment

Full Time 141 3.50 1.67 .68 Not Significant

Part Time 20 3.80 1.44

Housewife 49 3.31 1.62

Unemployed 9 3.11 1.76

Student 36 3.42 1.18

Retired 29 3.07 1.60

*p<.05

**p,.01
***p,.001



Table 9
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Schee Tests

of 124 by Each Demographic Variable

124. What you learned in school has been valuable in your work and in your

life. (very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

Poet lic,.. Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 3.85 1.38 3.62 Not Significant

F 166 4.14 1.19

Race.

W 262 4.03 1.28 1.0h Not Significant

8 20 4.0 1.26

0 2 2.5 0

Education

Less Than High School 40 3.90 1.46 .78 Not Significant

High School 88 3.92 1.28

Post High School 91 4.00 1.33

College 42 4.26 .89

Graduate Work 22 4.27 1.32

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 3.69 1.32 .34 Not Significant

3-5,000 1) 4.18 1.42

5-10,000 39 4.03 1.33

10-20,000 112 4.07 1.25

Greater Than 20,000 86 3.94 1.28

No Response 17 4.12 1.27

Employment

Full Time 141 3.93 1. 15 1.92 Not Signitfcant

Part fime 20 3.80 1.28

Housewife 49 4.29 1.14

Unemployed 9 3.78 1.72

Student 36 3.78 1.18

Retired 29 4.52 .99

*pc.05

***pe.001

71
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Table 10
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Schee Tests

of 125 by Each Demographic Variable
125. As a reader, you consider yourself to he
(pool) 1 2 3 4 5 (excellent)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

Poet ifo- Test

of Significance
----

Sex

-1

M 118 3.39 .75 1.32 Not Significant

F 166 3.49 .75

Race

W 262 3.47 .76 .80 Not Significant

B 20 3.25 .64

0 2 3.50

pucation

Less Than High School 40 3.10 .81 11.14 ***

High School 88 3.22 .63

Post High School 91 3,56 .70

College 42 3.74 .77

Graduate Work 22 4.05 .65

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 1.23 .73 1.53 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 3.47 .80

5-10,000 39 3.31 1.00

1J-20,000 112 3.38 .71

C,reater Than 20,000 86 3.60 .67

No Response 17 3.59 .62

Employment

Full Time 141 3.33 .77 1.59 Not Significant

Part Time 20 3,45 .83

Housewife 49 3.61 .70

Unemployed 9 i.44 .73

Svdent 36 3.61 .64

Retired 29 3',5 .78

*p<.05
**p,.01

***p<,001

72



Table 11
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of 126 by Each Demographic Variable
126. You read to find out how to get something done.
(very unlike me) 1 2 3 So 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio
Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 4.14 1.13 4.85 *

F 166 3.82 1.29

Race

W 262 3.94 1.22 .17 Not Significant

B 20 4.15 1.46

0 2 3.5 0

.Education

Less Than High School 40 3.90 1.28 .49 Not Significant

High School 88 3.97 1.26

Post Righ School 91 4.00 1.16

College 42 3.76 1.16

Graduate Work 22 4.18 1.14

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 3.77 .93 2.11 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 3.71 1.26

5-10.000 39 3.72 1.17

10-20,000 112 4.15 1.12

Greater Than 20,000 86 4.01 1.2h

No Respoase 17 3.29 1.79

EmpLqLment.

Full Time 141 4.03 1.25 1.35 Not Significant

Part Time 20 4.10 .91

Housewife 49 4.06 1.265

Unemployed 9 3.11 1.54

Student 36 1.83 1.08

Rot i red 29 3.72 1.13
____ _ ______ . _ .

*p.05

***p.001

73



Results ofiknalyses

of 127 by

121. You read to keep up with
(very unlike me) 1 2 3 4

All Cases

Sex,

Race

Table 12

e4 Variance andposthoc Scheffé Tests

Each Demographic Variabha

what's going on.
5 (very like me)

118

Mean S.D. F-Ratio

Fest

of Significarce

4.17 1.02

165 4.20

261

20

2

1.12

4.17 1.09

4.45 .998

4.0 0

Education

Less Than High School

High Syhool

Post High School

College

Graduate 4:ork

FamilI Income

Less Than 3,000

3-5,000

5-10,000

10-20,000

Greater Than 20,000

No Response

40

88

90

42

4.20

4.23

4.11

4.05

22 4.55 .80

1 7

39

112

86

4.15 .90

4.06 1.39

4.10 .91

4.17 1.15

4.26 1.01

1.5617 4.06

Em2loyment

Full Time

Part Time

Housewife

Unemployed

St udvnt

Retired

141

49

9

16

29

4.22

4.45

4.00

4.11

3.89

4.41

.05

.44

.92

.198

Not Significant

Not Significant

Not Significant

Not Significant

1.04

.89

1.32

1.54

1.08

.98

1.30 Not Significant

*p,.05
**p'.01

***P .001

,

74



Table 13
Results of Analyses.of Variance and post hoc Schee Tests

of 128 by Each Demographic Variable
128. You read to discuss what you have read with friends.
(very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

P:.;:t !i:,:. Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 3.03 1.30 7.98 **

F 166 3.48 1.33

Race

W 262 3.27 1.33 .97 Not Significant

B 20 3.70 1.34

0 2 2.50

Education

Less Than High School 40 3.17 1.58 1.07 Not Significant

Hh School 88 3.16 1.29

Fost High School 91 3.52 1.29

College 42 3.17 1.29

Graduate Work 22 3.41 1.30

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 3.00 1.35 .82 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 1.59 1.50

5-10,000 39 3.49 1.23

10-20,000 112 3.25 1.35

Greater Than 20,000 86 3.34 1.25

No Response 17 2.88 1.65

EnI2J9Tnt.

Full Time 141 1.29 1.32 1.37 Not Significant

Part Time 20 3.25 1.29

Housewife 49 3.08 1.32

Unemployed 9 3.11 1.90

Student 36 3.22 1.15

Retired 29 3.85 1.41

*P(.05
"13(.01

***pc.001

75



Table 14
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffé Tests

of 129 by Each Demographic Variable

129. You read for relaxation and personal enjoyment.
(very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases

Sex

Mean S.D. F -Ratio

r+r! Test

of Significance

118 3.75

166 4.62

Race

0

Education

Less Than High School

High School

Post High School

College

Graduate Work

vmijy incpme

Less Than 3,000

3-5,000

5-10,000

10-20,000

l:reater Than 20,00fs

No Response

1...5.109Yme_11.t.

Full Time

Part Timi

Housewife

Unemployed

Stodent

Retired

.05

**p .01
***11..001

262 4.28

20 4.00

2 4.00

40 4.30

88 4.31

91 4.18

42 4.29

22 4.41

1.43 42.56

.798

1.15 .86

1.56

* *

Not Significant

1.18 .25

1.19

1.23

1.09

1.14

13 4.18

17 4.65

19 4.24

312 4.10

8h 4.1,

17

49

31.

4.01

4.55

4.80

4.44

3.92

29 4.71'

b-44

I ti-)

76

.87 .94

.86

1.12

1.29

1.11

1.32

1.16 5.67

.69

.54

.88

1.21

.79

Not Significant

Not Significant

*it



Table 15
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffö Tests

of 130 by Each Demographic Variable

130. You read to study for personal and occupational advancement.
(very unlike me) 1 2 3 4 5 (very like me)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

Poat Hoc Test
of Significance

Sex

!1

F

118

166

3.70

3.42

1.48

1.5i

2.40 Not Significant

Race

262

20

2

3.48

4.15

4.5

1.52

1.35

1.55 Not SignificantW

B

0

Ee.,cation

40

88

91

42

22

3.35

3.07

3.98

3.67

3.68

1.61

1.51

/.40

1.34

1.67

4.52 **Less Than High School

High School

Post High School

College

Graduate Work

Family Income

13

17

39

112

86

17

3.69

3.24

3.41

3.61

3.62

3.18

1.65

1.48

1.65

1.52

1.41

1.70

.50 Not SignificantLess Than 3,000

3-5,000

5-10,000

10-20,000

Greater Than 20,000

Nu Response

Employment

141

20

49

9

36

29

355

3.80

3.29

2.67

4.44

2.90

1.53

1.20

1.56

1.66

.81

1.70

4.93 ***Full Time

Part Time

Housewife

Unemployed

Student

Retired

*p,.05
**p<.01

***pe.001

77 S



Table 16
Subject Responses to 131. The main types of reading I do are. .. (First Choice) by Demographic Variables

N

Job R s1eted

ZTOT* ZGRt N

Light look

ZTOT ZGR N

Magaxines

2001' ZGR N

Newspapers

;TOT ZGR

_

N

Textbooks

ZTOT %GA N

Religious

ZTOT %GA N

Other

%TOT %GA

Sex

N 30 10.6 75.0 16 5.6 26.7 27 9.5 44.3 18 6.3 28.1 20 7.0 60.6 3 1.1 17.6 4 1.4 44.4

F 10 3.5 25.0 44 15.5 73.1 34 12.0 55.7 46 16.2 71.9 13 4.6 35.4 14 4.9 82.4 5 1.8 55.6

Total 40 14.1 100.0 60 21.1 100.0 61 21.5 100.0 64 22.5 100.0 33 11.e 100.0 17 6.0 100.0 9 3.2 100.0

.....

Race

W 38 13.4 95.0 58 20.4 96.7 55 19.4 90.2 59 20.8 92.2 28 9.9 84.8 15 5.3 88.2 9 3.2 100.0

a 1 .4 2.5 2 .7 3.3 5 1.8 8.2 5 1.8 7.8 5 1.8 15.2 2 .7 11.8 0 0 0

0 1 .4 2.5 0 0 0 1 .4 1.6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total 40 14.2 100.0 60 21.1 100.0 61 21.6 100.0 64 22.6 100.0 33 11.7 100.0 17 6.0 100.0 9 3.2 100.0

Education

<H.S. 6 2.1 15.0 4 1.4 6.7 10 3 5 16.4 14 4.9 22.2 2 .7 6.1 4 1.4 23.5 0 0 0

H.S. 6 2,1 15.0 25 8.8 41.7 21 7.4 34.4 22 7.8 34 9 3 1.1 2.1 9 3.2 52.9 2 .7 22.2

Post H.S. 12 4.2 30.0 18 6.4 30.0 19 6.7 31.1 14 4.9 ?"..2 24 8.5 7/.7 1 .4 5.9 3 1.1 33.3

college 8 2.8 20.0 9 3.2 15.0 8 2.8 13.1 9 3.2 44.3 3 1.1 4.1 2 .7 11.8 3 1.1 33.3

Grad. 8 1.8 20.0 4 1.4 6.7 3 1.1 4.9 4 1.4 6.3 1 .4 3.0 1 .4 5.9 1 .4 11.1

Total 40 14.0 100.0 60 21.2 100.0 61 21.5 100.0 63 22.2 100.0 33 11.8 100.0 17 4.1 100.0 9 1.3 100.0

Family Income

<1,000 1 .4 2.5 2 .7 3.3 3 1.1 4.9 4 1.4 6.3 2 .7 6.1 1 .4 5.9 0 0 o

1-5,000 0 0 0 5 1.8 8.3 2 .7 3.3 5 1.8 7.8 2 .7 6.1 2 .7 11.8 1 .4 11.1

5-10,000 7 2.5 17.5 8 2.8 13.3 6 2.1 9.8 11 3.9 17.2 3 1.1 9.1 3 1.1 17.6 1 .4 11.1

10-20,000 18 6.3 45.0 24 8.5 40.0 2; 9.5 44.3 16 5.6 25.0 18 6.3 54.5 5 1.8 29.4 4 1.4 44.4

'20,000 12 4.2 30.0 19 6.7 31.7 20 7.0 32.8 22 7.7 34.4 6 2.1 18.2 5 1.8 29.4 2 .7 22.2

N.R. 2 .7 5.0 2 .7 3.3 3 1.1 4.9 6 2.1 9.4 2 .7 6.1 1 .4 5.9 1 .4 11.1

Total 40 14.1 100.0 60 21.2 100.0 61 21.5 100.0 64 22.5 100.0 33 11.4 100.0 17 6.2 100.0 9 3.3 100.0

Esploysent

PT 14 12.0 85.0 26 9 2 41.1 35 12.3 57.4 28 9.9 43.8 8 2.8 24.2 6 2.1 35.3 4 1.4 44.4

PT 2 .7 5.0 6 2.1 10.0 6 2.1 9.8 5 1.8 7.8 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 .4 11.1

Hif 0 0 o 12 4.2 20.0 13 4.6 21.3 14 4.9 21.9 1 .4 3.0 7 2.5 41.2 2 .7 22.2

UN 0 0 0 4 1.4 6.7 1 .4 1.6 4 1.4 6.3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

STU 2 .7 5.0 4 1.4 6.7 3 1.1 4.9 3 1.1 4.7 24 8.5 72.7 0 0 0 0 0 0

RET 2 .7 5.0 8 2.8 13.3 3 1.1 4.9 10 3.5 15.6 0 0 0 4 1.4 23.5 2 .7 22.2

Total 40 14.1 100.0 60 21.1 100.0 61 21 6 lonA 64 22.6 100.0 33 11.7 100.0 17 6.0 100.0 9 3.2 100.0

*Percentage of the total group. tpercentage of each category. e.g., white, nr grad, ,r 520.000*, or full tise esployed.

s I



Table 17
Subject Responses to 132. The main types of reading (do are. (Second Choice) by Demographic Variables

N

Job Related

%TOT* %C114

Light Book

N %TOT %ER 8

Magazines

%TOT ZOR N

Newspapers

7.T01 %CR N

lexthooks

MT ZGR N
- .-.-.

seltgl,s
3.10: '.1.k---.. N-.

*--.--tex

8 9 3.2 60.0 20 7.1 35.1 31 11.8 37.1 43 15.4 55.8 6 2.1 46.2 : 13.2

F 6 2.1 40.0 37 13.2 64.9 56 20.0 62.9 34 11.1 44.2 7 2.; 51 8 i... 81.8

Total 15 5.3 100.0 57 20.3 100.0 89 31.8 103.0 77 27.5 100.0 33 4.6 lon n 1 4 100.1.

Race

W 15 5.4 100.0 55 19.6 96.4 80 28.6 89.9 69 24.4 89.6 11 1.9 84.6 11 1.9 10c.,.1 :

B (7 0 0 1 .4 1.8 9 3.2 10.1 7 2.5 9.1 . .7 15.4 0 0 f)

0 0 0 0 1 .4 1.8 0 0 0 1 .4 1.1 0 0 0 II 0 II

Total 15 5.4 100.0 57 20.4 100.0 89 31.. 100.0 71 27.3 100.0 1 1 ..6 100.0 i1 1.4 IM.0 18

T
_ ...- .._.

Education

'H.S. 0 0 0 5 1.8 8.8 10 3.6 11.4 16 5.7 20.8 4 4 10.8 : .; 18.: :

H.S. 4 1.4 26.7 22 7.9 38.6 22 7.9 25.0 28 10.;) 16.4 1 .4 I./ t I ; .- i ..

Post H.S. 8 2.9 53.3 18 6.5 31.6 10 10.8 34.1 21 7.5 27. I 6 2.! .6.2 2

College I .4 6.7 8 2.9 I4..) 14 5.0 15.9 10 *.6 ILO 2 .1 15. 1 3 3 ,. i

Crad. 1 .7 13.3 4 1.4 7.0 12 4.3 13.6 2 .7 :.6 i 0 0 (1 i.

Total 15 5.4 100.0 5) 20.5 100.0 88 31.6 100.0 77 27.5 100.0 It 100.0
+ . .

Family Income

1,000 2 .7 11. 3 2 7 3.5 i 1.1 1.4 5 I . 8 6.; I 0 0 0 1 . I .

1-5.000 0 0 0 1 1.1 5. 1 5 1.8 4.6 1 1.1 1.4 1 I

5-10.000 I .4 6.7 8 2.$ 14.0 11 1.9 12.4 7 2.4 q 1 : y 1., is..,
I ;

10....20,000 6 2.1 40.0 22 7.7 38.6 17 11.0 41.6 11 13.6 42.4 1 1.1 21 I

20,000 6 2.1 40.0 18 6.1 11.6 27 9.5 10.1 25 3.8 1!.5 , I... in.s I.,

N.H. 0 0 0 4 1.4 7.0 6 2.; 4.7 4 1.4 ;.! 0 .1 0

Total 15 5.3 100.0 57 20.0 100.0 89 11.4 100.0 77 27.1 100.0 I t , 100.0 1 . ;., .

Lmployment

FT 9 1.2 60.0 26 4.1 45.6 19 11.9 43.8 ta, 16.6 y4.7 7 ',1A,111 :

PT 4 1.4 26.7 3 1.1 S.1 5 1.8 S.6 0 0 ,I .

.

NW 1 .4 6.7 15 5.4 26. 1 15 S.4 16.4 12 4. I 14.h : I I ; :

CN .0 0 0 2 .7 3.5 4 1.4 '..% 2 .7 2.h I
1 '.

STI. .4 2 4.

It./ 1
I J I

KET 0 0 0 i 1.1 ').1 11 1.4 12.4 h 2.9 01., 1
.

v

lotal 15 5.4 100.0 57 20.5 100.0 89 11.8 100.0 77 7.5 100.0 II .. 8 100 0 !I .
..

.per,entue ol the total group. t)(Ay., "1 cAch whit..., -"

S 2

7

Ithet
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Table 18
Subject Responses to 133. The way I get most of my reading material is. . . (First Choice) by Demographic Variables

N

Subscriptions

and KooltLlubs

2101 2017: N 270T UN N

Ctfts

%TOT 214 N

Library

/TOT %CR

t"

41 14.5 41.6 5 1.8 25.0 3 1.1 17.5 17 6.0 41.6

51 18.7 56.4 15 5.1 15.0 5 1.8 62.5 21 7.8 56.4

lvtal 94 13.2 100.0 20 1.1 100.0 8 2.9 100.0 19 11.8 100.0

11.1,e

42 91 32.2 94.8 17 6.0 85.0 8 2.8 100.0 16 12.7 92.1

8 1 1,1 3./ ) 1.1 15.0 0 0 0 2 5.1

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2.6

.731 (Al

-TAT7at

94 11.1 100.0 20 7:1 100.0 8 2.8 100.0 19 1 3.8 1011.0

Ion

N.S 11 1.9 11.8 3 1.1 15.0 0 0 0 4

II C 33* 12. A 38. 7 7 15.0 2 .1 25.0 m 2.$ 20.5

po..*

t.s11,ge

71

lh

1(.7

9.7

26. 7
17.2

9 1.2 49

0 0 II

..,

1

.7

.4

75 0

12.5

lh

y

5.7

3.2

41.0

23.1

'rad. 7 2.5 7. '3 1 '!.0 1 1.1 11.5 5.1

10E81 15.1 100 20 100.0 5 2.4 110.0 19 It A 100.0

FaM1133 ln,oue

1 .100 2

1 5.000 1

7

1.1

2.1

1.2

n n

_7 .
12.5

12.5

1 1.1

S 1.8

I..,

72.Ai

4 'JAM 7 ! 5 1. 1.8 25.0 .7 I,

11
:on 1: : 1 11 14 4 5 3.13 Ls :s h!

1% i 1 .37 19.4 7 : 5 35.0 11 1,9 :M.:,

. 2.8 s. 5 1 .4 0 *1 10.1:

u, 11.1 700.0 7.: 1 UD.0 2. '7 C 14 11.2) 100.0
-t

er 44 7. I 10 1. ". .1 x ..t; '.

1
In. II

..7 Ix. : 10.11 1 S I .11 m

.5
I

s.0 !

.01.0 1
4,

'1 133. ; () 1

1.41 ,. ;3. ; 33.1 I lu 100.11 I9 I 1 : 100

P333. 333-3 I 373 t 331 g 3333.3-1( 3331 .: i ,40,0, 3- 3:3 .

(
5...47 ;

Stores Other

N ITOT 2G8 N hOT 208

44 IS.5 18.6 8 2.8 100.0

70 24.7 3,1.4 0 0 0

114 40.2 100.0 8 2.8 100.0

102 16.0 89.5 7 2.5 87,5

II 1.9 4 h 1 12.5

I .9 0 0 0

114 40. 5 100.0 A 2.0 100.1)

21 7.4 18.4 n

12 11.1 2H.: 1 1.1 0.5

19 14.1 1 ./ '5.0

14 5.0 12.1 :5.n

t( 2.8 7.0 .4 12.5

Xl'4 40. 1 Ino.0 :.9 100.0

I. ,

p. I . M

114 .o
_

33/73 t3 1 3:7 .3

I f f

I ;

:.Q 10',

I I 1274 e1,01 t,I.



Table 19
Subject Responses to 134. The way I get most my reading material is. . . (Second Choice) by Demographic Variables

N

6vbscr1ptions

en,1 33oo16.1ubs

MT* :110 8

Korrow

tTOT 20.R N

Gifts

MT tCR N

Library

1:TOT 1,66 %

Store,

T.T0T

1

1

1:G33 17

Other

ZiOT 2433

Sex
1

8 26 9.7 17.1 18 6.7 18.1 4 1.5 11.8 15 5.6 42.9 17 13.8 41 S : 8 1.0 51.1

F 44 16.4 62.9 29 10.8 61.7 9 1.4 69.2 20 7.5 ,7.1 52 19.4 I56.4 . h 2.2 42.9

1o1,1 70 26.1 100.0 .7 17.5 100.0 11 4.9 100.0 15 11.1 100.6 65 31.2 100.0 i 14 S.2 110.0

R..i.t.

1. 59 12.0 64.3 46 11.2 91.9 It 4.9 100.0 12 11.9 91.4 64 11.1 94.4 , 13 ..9 92.9

n 9 3.4 12.9 I .4 2.1 0 0 0 i 1.1 6.6 5 1.9 5.6 ! I .4 1.1

0 2 .8 2.8 0 0 V 0 0 V 0 1 0 0 0 0 . n 0 0

Total 70 26.: 100.0 11.6 :00.0 11 4.9 :00.0 35 11.0 100.0 84 31.2 100.0 14 5.3 100.0

tahhatIon .

H.S. g 1.4 12.9 10 1.7 71.3 1 .. 7.7 7 ?.6 :D.', 6 2.: h.. ' I 1.1 21.4

H.s. 14 7.1 21.1 14 S.2 :9.8 5 1.9 16.5 9 1.4 15.1 12 12.0 16.4 ! 1.5 Mb
Po.r H.S. 21 7.4 30.0 15 '.6 11.9 5 1.9 111.5 II 4.9 17.1 In 11.2 14.1 ' 1 1.1 1.4

c.:11rg. 14 5.: :0.0 S 1 , 10_6 1 .4 7.7 1 1.1 8.5 14 5.: 15.q I 2 .1 :4.3

Cr.t..1. 1 2_5 10.0 1 1 . 6.4 1 .4 :.7 1 I. 6.6 . 2.: ...tt . 1 .1 4.1

Tt.,.. 742 :6_2 00.0 47 17.5 100.4) 11 5.0 100.0 I% MI 100.0 88 32.8 100.0 : 14 5.: 117).0

F.rmt1), :nrome

1,000 4 1.4 5.1 2 .; 4.3 0 n 0 2 .; 9.7 4 1.4 4.5 i I

1.4.000 1 1.: 4. I 4 1.4 8.5 1 .. 2.: t 4 2.9 . 2.1 ../ 1 1 _4 :.1

%-10,000 11 1.9 15.1 9 i.: :9.1 3 1.1 23.1 A 14 11.4 10 1-5
,

11.:
i

. 1
,

30-20,000 10 10.6 42_9 17, 9.6 14.0 I 1.1 ;1.1 I... 6 1 %+. I 29 10.2 1/.6 1 i s 90.0

MOW 20 7.0 28.6 II 4.6 21.1 5 1.8 16. 5 h 2.6 12.9 33 .1.6 37.1 4 1.4 213. 6

%.R. . 2,9 I 1. 1 6.4 I

.

7.7 1 .4 2.9 7 L s 1.9
1

, 0 0 0

"'Tota3 70 24.1 100.0 47 16.6 100.0 11 4.8 100.0 35 12.4 :o0.0 89 31.1 100.0 14 5.1 100.0

:117010volvot I

FT 15.1 58.6 (9 3.1 ML) 4 1.5 8-6 11 4,9 17.1 41 IS) 46.1 1 11 4.1 78.6

PT ) 1.1 4.1 h 1.2 12.8 0 P 0 b 1.: 17.1 1.9 5.6 i 0 0 0

HW 1/ 4.5 17.1 II 4.1 21.4 1 1.1 21.1 4 3.5 It.4 18 h.7 20./ i 1 .4 1.1

1:31 1 .7 2.9 1 .4 2.1 0 0 0 2 .7 5.7 4 1.5 . %Inn 0

6 1.2 8.1, 8 3.0 17.0 ) 1.1 13A 6 :.2 17.1 10 3.7 II ! ; .4

01 n 2.2 8.6 : .7 4.1 I 1.1 23.1 + 1.5 11.4 II 4.1 12-4 1 .4

T.,tal hi :6.0 100.0 47 17.5 300.0 13 ..8 100.F 15 13.0 100.0 19 11.2 100.0 14 5.1 100.0

*Percentage ot the total group. 'Port...rage of .ach ,atcgolv, e.g., white. or graz.. or $20,000., or 1,.,11 ttmo eoplyod.



Table 20
Subject Responses to 135. The ways I find out about new things to read are... (First Choice) by Demographic Variables

Ka".

11

0

01,1

atl,n

H S.

CO Pcht H.S.

N.) lollvg

T1041

(411,119 1h,"m

1.00)'

/-5,000

%.12.1100

10 :5.000

-:00(.1° 29

NIl 6

T0tal 86

5dVVIIIhvenchtm

1r01. tt.H

II I I . 7

18.8

8' to 5

IA..

h1.h

100 0

1. 2M.G.. 9..9

2.1 7.0

1 .4 1.2

89 10.5 100.0

10 1.6 ILO
+0 W.; 54

22 ;.m 25.K

16 5.7 18.6

8 4 t

86 30.6 (00 0

10.1 ;00 0

Lrit p ovment

4; I.5 47 1

rt 7 2." 8.1

2: 7.4 :4 4

VN S I h

ST: I 1.. ,.S

Kb) 9 1.2 10.5

iota: 216 SO.' 10...0

5h,gc4110n.

N %I"; I. 4

15.h 19.1

h. :4.: WI 7

II: SY 7 I.; 0

101 11.6

7. o

11: N./

1. .

0

1011.0

1h 6

4/.. 41.1

4i I..h

II 4.6 It h

4 1.-

1.4 4.2 5 1.h

;.i I.' iv 1.5 h.4

-4.2 14.0 :1 4.4 II h

1.1 1:.: ;5 1', s

1"., it., It HA,
7.0 I. 2.1

-

-
,

I 1ht

I. 2

: ti 't

2 S 9.

;2

1.;/.0

45.0

%W.0

112 iu.s .00 0 h 2.9 1011 0

11

11: 19 100.21__L

SS 20.0 51.6

h 2.1

19 h .1 /
t, 0

IA h 4 th.1

10 h 9

tt: 14.7 150 2 9

1,10.0

10o.,

511

9 v

4

:A 111.1

I A

I

I: h.0 11.1 1 " 1.4 .; : I' .

d 14.0

,..

Ls

S : M

IS I

IS i, I!

; i %..4

.!.. 1K I 1;!!!;";

2: 9.. .1 9

( 7

1 K !o. .
I .14

g IS .

. .:

.... .1,1 ., ii2.....

.1'er4entage f4i thr 1.1,1 40,44,

7

8

TI. 1., I,
!WI

01. I

1,11. loo.o

K hh . I I.`,

1: 1 i]

. i )1P). 1

(III,: I
4. I 1:10 0

, 0

-.. . i

'2

Ih

":.14, to. t hh .

i 1
A t

,I D -t t., .;
!

1,14.0--- --.....- -----

"0 0 t

II i 4.1
0 If I .! 1 I I. --

k. 1 , .
I . tt I. c

.., I

s ., 1,,,,,:.,.._ )..:. ...i

t I. . ,(.,,,J v .- g I.I. /Iv. ; i ..1 Ad . S.C. W)11.. ., i "1 ; 2 leh. I 27122 ).2y12a1



Table 21
Subject Responses to 136. The ways I find out about new things so read are... (Second Choice) by Demographic Variables

Advertisements

N %TOT* %CR' N

Suggext tom

%TOT %Glit N

Libraries

IT0T TICR

lirnwsIng Anoka

N %TOT ZI.R N

Teacher*

r.TOt 2t.4) N

Other

%TOT %CI,

Sex

m

r
Ig

17

.1.1

14.%

41.9

S6.1

20

48

7.8

18.8

29.4

70.6

10

11

3.9

4 I

47_7,

S2.4

25

44

4.8

I4.8

46.8

h1.2

7

m

2.7

1.1

46.7

St. 1

7

10

2.7

1.9

41.2

Sm.8

Tut J 1 66 26.8 100.0 68 26.6 100.0 21 8.2 100.0 68 26.6 100.0 IS 7.8 100.0 , I/ 6.h 100.0

Rake

W hl 24.6 95.S 62 2..2 91.2 19 7.4 90.5 61 24.2 91.2 14 4.5 91.i 14 4., 88.2

R 2 .8 3.0 h 2.1 8.8 2 .8 9.5 h 2.1 14.8 0 0 2 .8 11.34

0 1 .4 1.5 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 II 0 I .74 6. 0 0 0

107.21 3,6 15.8 100.0 68 26.5 100.0 21 8.2 100.0 hm 23, S 100.0 % 5.9 100.0 11 6.7 100.0

)411.87ton

-8.5. 9 1.5 13.8 / 2.7 10.1 7 2.1 13.3 1.5 11.2 1
4

h---

6.1 i .8 11.8

H.S. 2' 4.4 16.9 22 4.6 32.4 1 1.2 14.1 10 7.8 24.5 I 1.2 20 u b 2.4 1%. I

Post H.S. 31 6.7 I3..2 .5 4.8 16.0 % 2_0 21.8' :% 4.8 06.8 4 1.5 60.0 2 .8 11.14

lallvu 8 I.: 12. I II 4. t 16.7 4 I.h 19 0 10 1.9 14.7 ; .4 6.7 I I I.: 17.h

I,r8d. 7 2.7 10.0 1 1.2 4.4 1 .8 9_4 -. 1,b S.4 i ..4 6.7 4 :_h :LS

Total 6% 2S.4 100.0 bd 26 h 100.0 21 8 t 100_0 3,34 26.6 100.0 IS 5.9 100.0 17 h_s 111o.0

Famils Inkome

. 1,0e0 LS 4 1., S.4 4 1.4 14_0 1 I.: 4.4 1 .4 h ; 0 0 0

I-S.000 4 1.4 6.1 I .1 1.9 1 .4 4_8 b :.1 8.8 1 ...-. 6.2 1 -4 % 9

S-10.000 II 3.9 16.7 11 4.2 11.6 2 .7 9.5 ' 2.5 10.3 7 .7 11.3 1 1.1 :7.3*

10-20.000 :8 9.9 42.4 2' ti.d 36.8 s 1.m 21.8 26 4.2 im.: 1 2.5 ch_1 i i 5 ..._:

20,020 17 6.0 2%.11 7 7.-5 10.4 4 3.2 42.9 21 RA 11.8 4 1.4 16.1 5 !.8 .4.4

N. R. 5 1.8 2.6 4 1.4 5.9 0 0 0 3 1.1 4.4 0 0 n I : .4 S4

Tatal 66 23.8 100.0 68 27.9 100.0 21 7.5 100.0 611 24.1 100.0 is 5.4 11.10_o 12 6.2 100.0

tin I ovttPrIt

IT 11 17.4 SO . 11 28 10.9 41.2 10 1.9 4 7 .1) 12 IL% 41.1 S 2.0 11.1 4 3.9 Sr.,/

Pr 1 1 2 4.5 d 1.1 33.31 2 .8 9.5 S 2.0 2.1 0 0 n I 4 1.9

16 6.3 24,2 14 S., 20.6 2 .0 4. . II S.I 14.1 I .13 IL 1 e 11.8

LN 0 0 0 5 2.0 1.4 1 4 4.5 2 .8 2.. 0 0 11

571 S 2.0 7.6 5 2.0 1_4 4 I.h 14_0 10 I.q 14.; M 1.1 Si 1 2

KLT 9 1.5 11.6 8 1.1 11.14 : .8 4.% h 2.1 8.8 n o 11 2 .5 11.8

7,tal 66 25.9 100.0 bm 26 6 100.0 21 14.1 100.0 ht 28.6 100.0 15 7.4 100 0 i :1 1.1 100 0

*Percentage al tlw groh0. 'Pee. en151.1p 0'.1, , , white, `, A' 520.0004. -`1' 1.11 111,1' eml I Y1,1



Table 22
Subject Responses to 137. If I had trouble reading, I would go first for help to. . . by Demographic Variables

Church-

Community Org.

N uov, %nit-

Friend-

Reiative

N %TOT UR
Library

N %TOT %CR

School

N 1TOT

Tvayhers N.

N !.TOT :GR N %COI "9.R

O 0 0

8 2.8 100.0

8 2.8 100.0

17 6.0 51.5

lb 5.1 48.5

33 11.7 100.0

Kate

8 2.8 100.0

0 0 0

.0 0 0

loud .8 2.6 100.0

28 10.0 84.8

5 1.8 15.2

O 0 0

33 11.8 100.0

14 5.0 41.2 22 1.8 37.9 12 4,4 (1.5

20 7.1 58.8 16 12.8 h2 . 1 20 7.1 62.5

34 12.1 100.0 58 20.6 100.0 32 11.4 100.0

29 10.3 85.3

3 1.1 8.8

2 .h 5.8

34 12.1 100.0

28 10.0 50.0

28 10.0 ',OA

56 25.0 100.0

Other

N %TOT XLR

14 6.8 1).8

54 1 :. I 64.1

51 18.4 100.0

4 19.2 91.1 27 'Lb 84.4

4 1.4 6.9 5 1.1 IS.b

O 0 0 0 0

SR 20.6 100.0 12 1,4 100.0

51 189 44.5' 51 18,4 100.0

i 1.1 5.4 0 0

O 0 0 0

L 20.0 100.0 -75 18.4 100.0

Wu:Atton
H.N. 1.4 50.0

H.,. I 1.1 31.5

PoNt 8.4. 0 0 0

0 0 0

1 .4 12.5

tAl 8 2.9 100.0

1.9,10 u 9

1-5.000 I .4 12.5

5-10,000 2 .7 :5.0

10-2'1.000 I I. 17.5

:1.000
7 25.0

0 0
8 2.9 100.0

6 2.1 18.2

13 4.6 34.4

9 3.2 21.3

4 1.4 I 1

.4 3.0

11 1..1 100.9

4 1.4 11.8 5 1.8 8.1,

12 .4.5 0.1 15 5.4 :5.1

11 4.h 38.2 27 t.b.b

4 1.4 11.8 9 1.2 15.5

1 .4 2.4 2 .1

54 12.1 100.0 58 20.1 100.0

10 3.6 51.3 1.4 4.1 3.51

; 2.5 21.9 5 :: 1.4 -155.-5 1: 4. I

10 1.b 11.3 20 7.1 3b. 10 3.6 14.4

1 1.1 9.4 4 1.5 1.1 18 h 4 1'..0

1/S
___ ___. - _ __ ... - --7 2.b 100.0

t

4 1,4 57.1

1.1 42.9

2.5 100.0

7 2,5 100.0

0

3.7

100.0

1.1

14.!

0 0 0

1.1 4: 9

I .4 1.0 5 1.8 14.: I .4
7 .7 h_i 7.1

. ' o . o t1 0

.4 1.0 I L : 8.8 4 1.4 h.4 . 2 ./ h./ t 1.4 14.1

t

1.1 15.2 b 2.1 17.1, ) 1.8 8.1, 1

I

5 1.8 I5.1. 2 .'. :.x 35.1 1
... 14.1

14 4.4 42.1. II 1.4 1.. 2: i.,' 17.4 1 18 h. 1 Sh.i 25 54.1 ..3.5 (3 b., i:..0 .7 28.1.

10 1.5 10. I / 2.5 .1,.1.4 24 8.5 41.4 ! 4 1.4 1:.14 I Ir. 7.3.7 2h.h :1 2.:. 111.h

. / h.1 . .. 4.'1 . ./ 1.. . 1 ... . . 1.6 , 1.8 9...

; : 1:;-- 11.:1048.:0,5

1

100.0 1 3:, 1.t_t ton.0 58 :0.5 100.0 1 1. 5 015..0 t '5,-. (9.; 100.0 si 18.: 100.15
.

1-5-.55.5-,....nt

55.

IS

P:

i;

1

I

50.0 21 I

12.5

32.5 .5

1:.5 1

I.n 15,:

.4 1.0 .

I 4 1.:

I
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1.3 8 4
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0
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1.1 1, :

,)1 ('. .4'

0
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1
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Table 23
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of 138 by Each Demographic Variable

138. Compared to other people lour age, ywir understanding or comprehension

of things you read is (poor) 1 2 3 4 5 (excellent)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Hatio

I .st

of

r:.. Test

Significance

Sex

M 117 3.54 .68 1.13 Not Significant

r 166 3.45 .62

Race
.0

W 261 3.51 .65 43 Not Significant

8 20 3.55 .69

0 2 3.0

Etinction

Lesn Than High School 19 3.68 .48 16.61 ***

High School 88 3.26 .56

Post High School 91 3.69 .66

College 42 1.83 .66

Graduate Work_ 22 3.86 .35

Fam.ily loc.oric

Less Than 3,000 13 3.15 .69 1.60 Not Significant

1-5,000 17 3.53 .62

5-10,00(1 39 3.38 .85

10-20,000 112 3.47 .61

Creater Than 20,000 86 3.63 .67

No Response 17 1.47 .72

FIT.1.11.rna.

Toll lime 1'.1 3.53 .64 .8) Not Significant

Part rime 20 1.60 ',"8

HOwWwife 149 3..45 .65

Unvmpl,,vvd 9 Li) .71

Student 56 3.56 .73

Retired 29 1.1-.._ . .
.3. .84

k .

**/).01
***w .001
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Table 24
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of 139 by Each Demographic Variable

139. Compared to other people your age, your rate or speed of reading is

(poor) 1 2 3 4 5 (excellent)

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio

Poo! II o Test

of Significance

Sex

M 116 3.16 .84 4.09 *

F 166 3.36 .90

Race

W 260 3.29 .82 2.84 *

B 20 3.15 .75

0 2 2.0

Education

Less Than High School 39 2.79 .95 8.34 ***

High School 88 3.10 .74.

Post High School 91 3.44 .82

College 41 3.56 .74

Graduate Work 22 3.64 .58
-

Family Intome

Less Than 3,000 13 2.92 .76 2.15 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 3.53 .94

5-10,000 39 3.08 1.01

10-20,000 112 3.15 .77

Greater Than 20,000 86 3.42 .83

No Response 17 3.41 1.06
_

EmOolSent

Full Time 141 3.22 .85 .08 ",a Significant

Part Time 20 3.30 .66

Housewife 49 3.27 .84

Unemployed 9 3.13 .71

Student 36 3.278 .94

Retired 29 3.276 1.07

*P<.05
**p<.01
***p<.001
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Table 25
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffë Tests

of Variety of Motivation by Each Demographic Variable

All Cases N Mean S.D. F-Ratio of Significancy

Sex

M

F

118

166

3.13

3.47

1.24

1.18

5,58 *

Race

W 262 3.30 1.22 .91 Not Significant

8 20 3.75 1.07

3.0

rdocatjoil

Less Than High School 40 3.22 1.17 1.26 Not Signiffiant

High School 88 3.23 1.21

Post High School 91 3.47 1.20

College 42 3,14 1.30

Graduate Work 22 3.68 1.17

Family. Income

Less Than 3,000 11 3.08 1.12 .29 Not Significant.

3-5,000 17 3,29 1.10

5-10,000 39 3,28 1.10

10-20,000 112 1,36 1.17

GreaLer Than 20,000 86 3,40 1.1(1

No Response 17 3.12 1.54

UTI.E.iYint.

Full Time 141 3.28 1.20 .59 Not Significant

Part Time :0 3.40 1.27

Housewife 49 3,19 1.11

Unemployed 9 2.78 1.56

Student 36 1.16 1.19

Retired 2g 1.52 1.21

*P<.05
"p.01

**4p. .001

87



Table 26
.iesults of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of Intensity of Motivation by Each Demographic Variable

All Cases Mean S.D. F-Ratio

P, 77t qo,. Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 18.81 3.55 2.81 Not Significant

F 166 19.52 3.52

Raci:

W 262 19.13 3.55 1.0017 Not Signiticant

8 20 20.46 3.52

0 2 18.50 0

Ldue.atiyn

Less than High School 40 18.92 3.85 1.50 Not Sign.t:eant

High Suhool 88 18.73 3.55

1`.,-.:f. High C. ho..1 91 19.74 1.48

Colleg. 42 18.91 1.41

Gr.uftlate Work 22 20.23 1. .7

Fam.ily Income

L-ss Chan 3.000 13 19.00 2.92 .78 Not Signifi(mit

3-5.000 17 19.24 1.4;

)-10.000 . 19 19.00 2.93

10-20.000 112 19.28 1. 16

3;n...tier Than 20.000 86 19.57 1./0

N. Response 17 17.76 5.19

'yvitni

Full Time 141 19.09 1.56 .85 Not Signi(Icant

Part 11me 2u .-u.t"1 3.03

Housewife 49 19.22 5.14

rnemploved 1/.! 5.77

St intent 16 10. 3.27

/let i t ed
. . ..

24
.. . .. _

19.66
.......... ____

i 1 . '
I

*p,.05
**p. .01

11.1194p, OiIi

()
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Table 27
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc SrTheffe Testr;

of Self-Perceivad Reading Ability by Each Demographic Variable

All Cases

I-

i
Mean S.D. F-Ratio

.1 .-'..'

of

Test

Significance

Sex

M .. 118 10.05 1.98 1.20 Nut Significant

F 166 10.30 1.83
Iirra-..r.

R.i.c e

W 262 10.23 1.93 1.09 Nit Significant

B 20 9.95 1.32

0 2 8.5 0

Education

Lss Than High School 40 8.82 1.96 13.87 ***

High School 88 9.56 1.41

Post Hioo School 91 10.69 1.83

Colle,e 42 11 05 1.89

Crad..ate Work 22 11.55 1.18

Family Income

Less Than 3,000 13 9.31 1.75 2.41 *

3-5,000 17 10.55 2.12

5-10,000 39 9.?7 2.37

10-20,000 112 10.01 1.70

Greater Than 20,000 86 10.65 1.73

No Response 17 10.47 2.18

EITT.122Pent

Full Time 141 10.09 1.85 .298 Not Significant

Part Time 20 10.35 1.63

Housewife 49 10.13 1.86

Unemployed 9 10.11 1.83

Student 36 10.44 1.'40

[let i red 19 10.14 i .'. tq

**p 01
.001
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Table 28
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Schee Tests

of Attitude Toward Reading (MRRAM Score)

Mean

byEach

S.D.

Uemograpnic

F-Ratin

Vanabu
P-:!t :,- Test

of SignificancyAll Cases N

Syx

M

F

118

166

65.02

74.47

14.15

13.10

33.58 lelhA

/1'.c.°

W

B

0

262

20

2

70.78

67.90

65.50

14.36

14.22

0

.43 Not Significant

Educit,ion.

Less i.in High School

HigF School

Post High School

C- .legy

Graduate Work

40

88

91

42

22

66.87

68.69

71.07

73.71

77.09

12.13

15.79

14.19

13.34

11.13

2.48 *

Fiimily_ Income

Less Than 3,000

3-5,000

5-10,000

10-20,000

(reatcr Than 20,000

No Response

13

17

39

112

86

17

69.38

70.12

71.69

69.26

73.85

60.94

12.72

13.37

10.76

15.23

12.89

19.46

2.79 k

..

LIIPA.o.P

Full Time

Part Time

Housewify

Unemployed

Student

Retired

141

20

49

9

36

29

68.38

75.45

74.96

78.67

67.81

11.10

15.75

11.80

11.45

17.33

11.57

12.26

3.008 **

*pe.05
**p<.01
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Table 29
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests
of Job-Related Reading Time by Each Demographic Variable

.

All Cases N

Mean
(minutes
1 -r day) S.D. F-Lat o

Poet iloo Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 83.26 93.15 2.15 Not Significant

F 166 65.81 102.66

Race

W 262 73.80 99.94 1.205 Not Significant

13 20 54.25 83.72

0 2 165.00 0

ts09i;atioti . .

Less Than High School 40 35.25 86.19 3.16 **

High School 88 59.53 96.81

Post 2igh School 91 97.80 106.24

College 42 70.12 86.25

Graduate ;ork 22 101.59 97.53

F.4171111 1.115.^Te.

Less Than 3,000 13 76.15 114.64 .52 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 78.82 161.68

5-10,000 39 86...1 114.79

10-"!0 c-T, 112 67.95 91.02

Greater Than 20,000 86 77.62 84.24

No Response 17 45.00 96.92

Employmint

full lim.. 141 86.24 101.98 8.17 ***

Part Um, 20 "8.75 77.08

Honsewif,

rnemployed

"

9

28.98

1.67

51.38

5.00

Student 36 1 52.92 101.00

Retired 29 27.41 79.38

*p. .15
**p..01
***p,.001
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Table 30
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of Total Reading Time Per Day by Each Variable

All (ases N

Mean
(minutes
per day) S.D. F-Ratio

P.);:t !i.:. Test

of Significance

Sex

M 118 150.13 100.97 .98 Not Significant

r 166 163.70 122.14

li,ace

I.; 262 158.42 112.37 1.95 Not Significant

B :3 142.25 124.34

0 2 270.00

Kdocation

Less than High School 40 111.62 108.48 3.54 *A

Hi4h School 88 143.58 109.67

Post High School 91 184.24 119.10
.

College 42 154.17 99.999

Graduate work 22 203 18 110.30

Family 1..n:pme.

Less Than 1,000 13 160.1ff 133.26 1.45 Not Significant

3-5,000 17 210.00 182.17

5-10,000 39 175.51 132.64

10-.:0,000 112 142.90 101.98

Greater Than 20,000 86 163.31 96.22

No Response 17 137.35 117.24
.---

Fm21!Tplynt

Full Time 141 157.13 126.95 4.50 ***

Part Time 20 174.00 113.70

Housewife 49 116.43 65.33

Unemployed 9 llf 67 86.75

Student 36 2 ,.25 96.17

Retired 29 1.50.17 103.57

*pc M5
**p.7.01

***I). .001
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Table 31
Results of Analyses of Variance and post hoc Scheffe Tests

of Free Reading Time Per Day by Each Demographic Variable

All Casvs N Mean S.n. F-Ratio

' :ii. Test

of Significance

M 115 73.41 46.25 9.83 ***

r 166 97.89 74.21

Ravi.:

W 262 87.74 60.76 .93 Not Significant

B 20 88.00 109.897

t) 2 105.00 0

la.,..s than High School 40 76.18 54.37 .42 No( Signiii,dot

High School lig 84.15 52.89

Post lli,h School 91 86.48 97.92

College 42 84.05 61.54

t.raduatu Work 22 101.59 -,,.92

Family Inc.!lny

1.kss Dun 3,000

..)- ),000

I I

1 7

84.62

1 11.18

73 .:5

K9.11:

1.4., \of Sig.i i I. 1 caul

-)-10,090 IQ 89.. 72.50

10-20,000 112 74.96 7').8:

( rt At l 1 11.111 20 MTh .", 8..70 '17.A.-,

N. Rc,ipous,t 1 7 'i:. 1'4 4 rt . ti

1*.mi 1:fah.tit

1 i in,

l'.irt i in.

ho.,..1....1:,

rl'11.1p10'..,1

! 1

..9,

A4

9

..0J+9

14 , ..")

P7.6,

1 3 .!ii)

104...s

"."'

St,. 1 7

4 4, 4.*

titA4.41.

k, t I t t.:

CI, '4 4. 4 1 stl.

.

*;,
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Table 32
Summary Results of ANOVA and post hoc Tests of Significance
of Collapsed Income ($0-10, 10-20, 20+) by Selected Variables

(N*284, d.f. within group 278)

Variable

Job Reading Time

Total Reading Time

Free Reading Time

Variety of Motivations

Intensity of Motivation

Attitude Toward Reading (MBRAM)

Self-Perceived Reading Ability

121. When you were young you read
a great deal about some topics

122. Reading demands of your job
make you feel uncomtortable

123. You often go to books for in-
formation about problems on your job.

124. What you learned in school
has been very valuable

125. As a reader, you consider
yourself to be

I2A. You read to find out how to
get something done

127. You read to keep up with what
is going on

128. You read to discuss what you
have read with friends

129. You read for relaxation and
personal enjoyment

130. You read rc study for personal
or occupational advancement

138. Compared to others your ge, your
understanding or comprehension is

139. Compared to others your age,
your rate or speed of reading is

V-Ratio F-Prob.

0.5151 0.5980

2.5304 0.0816

0.4931 0.6113

0.3154 0.7298

0.4472 0.6399

2.7723 0.0643

4.2077 0.0159

0.2174 0.8048

1.2019 0.3023

1.7458 0.1765

0.2519 0.7775

3.0438 0.0493

2.8423 0.0601

0.4015 0.6697

0.3676 0.6928

1.7480 0.1761

0.4123 0.6626

2.7819 0.0637

2.8437 0.0600

Scheffe*

$0 -10<$20+

Means and S.D. available for each item in Tables 6-31.

*All Scheffe tests at the .05 level.
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Table 33
Summary Results of ANOVA end post hoc Tests of Significance

of Employment Status by Selected Variablis

(N*284. d.f. within group 278)

Variable F-Ratlo F-Prob. Sch..ffe*

UN, RFT, Hl.k

Job Reading Time 8.1716 0.0000 FT, PT, STU

Total Reading Time 4.5033 0.0006 HW<STU

Free. Reading lime 3.3423 0.0006 FT<RET

Variety of Motivations 0.5879 0.7093

Intensity of Motivation 0.8532 0.5131

Attitude Toward Reading (MBKAM) 3.0078 0.0116

Self-Perceived Reading Ability 0.2983 0,9136

121, When you were young you read
a great deal about some topics

0.7409 0.5934

122. P.eading demands of your job

make you feel uncomfortable

2.9702 0.0125

121. You often go to books for in-
formation about problems on your lob.

0.6777 0.6407

124 What vou learned in school

has been very valuable

1.9222 0.0907

125. As a reader, you consider
yourself to be

1.5851 0.1643

126. You read to find out how to

get something done

1.3523 0.2425

127. You read to keep up with what

is going on

1.3025 0.2630

128. You read to discuss what you
have read with friends

1.3693 0.2359

129. You read for relaxation and
personal enjoyment

5.6710 0.0001 STU<HW

130. You read to study for personal

or occupational advancement

4.9321 0.0002

138. Compared to others your age, your
understanding or comprehension is

0.8060 0.5462

139. Compared to others your age,
your rate or speed of reading is

0.0789 0.9954

Means and S.D. available for each item in Tables 6-31.

*All Scheff6 tests at the .05 level.
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Table 34
Summary Results of ANOVAand post hoc Tests of Significance

of Employment Status (Women Only) by Selected Variables

(N*284, d.f. within group 16U)

Variable

Job Reading Time

Ttal Reading Time

Free Reading Time

Variety of Motivations

Intensity of Motivation

Attitude Toward Reading (MBRAM)

Self-Perceived Reading Ability

121. When you were young you read
a great deal about some topics

122. Reading demands of your !ob
make you feel uncomfortable

123. You often go to books for in-
formation about problems on your job.

124. What you learned in school
has been very valuable

125. As a reader, you consider
yourself to be

126. You read to find out how to
get something done

12/. You read to keep up with what
is going on

128. You read to discuss what you
have read with friends

129. You read for relaxation and
peroyal enjoyment

130. You read to study for personal
or occupational advancement

138. Compared to others yuur age, your
unuerstanding or comprehension is

139. Compared to others your age,
your rate or speed of reading is

F-Ratio F-Prpb.

4.9706 0.0003

3.3893 0.0061

1.1087 0.3579

0.5608 0.7299

0.9783 0.412a

1.0820 0.3724

0.4868 0.7858

0.8532 0.5141

1.3767 0.2359

0.8642 0.5066

1.1812 0.3207

0.9423 0.4553

0.9642 0.4415

0.9552 0.4471

1.8560 0.105.1

1.1784 :1.3221

4.0909 0.0016

0.1395 0.9445

0.5057

Means and S.D. available for each item in Tables 6-31.

*All Scheffe tests at the .05 level.

If

96

Scheff..-:*

_

HW<STU

RFT<STII



Table 35
Summary Results of ANOVA and post hoc Tests of Significance

of Employment Status (Men Only) by Selected Variables

(N'28(4, d.t. within group 113)

Variable F-Ratio F-Prob. Scheffe*

Job Reading Time 3.9363 0.0050 RET<T1T

Total Reading Time 1.0207 0.0208 UN(ALL

Free Reading Time 1.9776 0.1027 UN<ALL

Variety of Motivations 1.0166 0.4020

intensity of Motivation 2.0540 0.0915

Attitude Toward Reading (MBRAM) 0.5938 0.6678

Self-Perceived Reading Ability 0.2329 0.9194

121. When you were young you reatl
a great deal about some to.Pics

1.0506 0.3845

122. Reading demands of your lob
make vou feel uncomfortable

2.0618 0.0905

123. You often go to books for in-
formation about problems on your job.

1.1053 0.35/6

124. What you learned in school
nag been very valuable

2.6172 0.0376

125. As a reader, you consider
yourself to be

0.8154 0.5179

126. You read to find rut how to
get somet:,ing done

2.i179 0.0322

127. You read to keep up with whdt
is going on

0.6514 0.6251

128. 'loll redd to discuss what you

have read with friends

1.7924 0.1352

129. You read for relaxation and
personal enjoymelt

1.9799 0.1023

110. You rad to study fot personal
or occupational advancement

(.9537 0.1064

138. Compared to others your age, your
understanding or comprehension is

1.8504 0.1241

139. Compared to others your age,
your rate or speed of reading is

0.6991 0.5942

Means and S.D. available for each ittm in Tables 6-31.

*All Scheffe tests at the .05 lev?1.

97



Table 36
Summary Results of Linear Regression ,,tatistical Analysis on a Set

of Dependent Variables as Explained
by the Independent Demographic Variable3

Sex
DEMbGRAPHIC

Race
VAIABLES

Income Eduuatiou total

Reading Attitude 9.97. 0.57 2.47. 4.57 17.4 0

1-.. ca Job Reading 3.1% 0.1% 7.52 0.62 11.47.

4: ...:

0 anZ < Total Rtading
co .
c... cr.

0.1% 0.27. 0.0017 5.9% 6.1%

Lil' g Free Reading 2.87. 0.57 0.1:: 0.5Z 3.9i_

Intensity of Motivation 1.17. 0.67 1.07 1.37. 4.17
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